

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

STATE OF ILLINOIS
HEALTH FACILITIES AND SERVICES REVIEW
PUBLIC HEARING

FACILITY NAME:
St. Elizabeth Hospital, O'Fallon
PROJECT NO.: 14-043

December 2, 2014

Hearing Held at:
Belle Clair Fairgrounds and Expo Center
200 S. Belt East
Belleville, Illinois 62220

Reported by: Suzanne Benoist, RPR, CCR, CSR-IL

1	INDEX	
2	Introduction by Mr. Constantino	6
3	Comments by Mr. Bradley	7
4	Statement of Maryann Reese	9
5		
6	COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC	
7	Jon Osburn	11
8	Alexa Edwards	12
9	Donald Bassma	14
10	Glen Kohnz	15
11	Bob Farmer	17
12	Eugene Verdu	18
13	Michael Riley	20
14	Sandy Guymon	22
15	Michael Schuette	21
16	Blair Glauber	24
17	Vivian Hassenstab	25
18	Megan Moulton	26
19	Kit Timmermann	27
20	Morgan Edwards	27
21	Kim Renth	28
22	Crystal Carmichael	30
23	Janice Wiegmann	31
24	Bonnie Kolb	33
25	B. Carson Hempen	33

1	INDEX (CONTD.)	
2		
3	Judith Louden	34
4	Sharon Blackwell	35
5	Judy Lynch	36
6	Deanne Rieckenberg	36
7	Nancy Weston	37
8	Debra Owens	39
9	John Ziegler	40
10	Nick Dodson	41
11	Donna Dougherty	42
12	Mark Holloway	43
13	Julie Harvey	44
14	Mark Meyers	45
15	Roger Wigginton	46
16	Leslee Martin	47
17	Adrian Barcas	48
18	David Kuhl	49
19	Beth Heppermann	50
20	Linda Mehockko	51
21	Dean Hardt	53
22	Sister Trudy O'Connor	54
23	Thomas Pour	55
24	Paulette Evans	57
25	Janice Dorris	58

1	INDEX (CONTD.)	
2		
3	Darnell Melts	59
4	Richard Orr	59
5	Donna Meyers	60
6	Richard Ortiz	61
7	Martin Musumbi	62
8	Gwen Riley	63
9	Earl Collins	65
10	Dovie Vowell-Steele	65
11	Natalie Jablonski	66
12	Anne Crook	67
13	Carol Lawrence	68
14	Donna Mauno	69
15	Corinne Hansen	71
16	Jon Calabria	72
17	Emily Fultz	73
18	Heide Lind	74
19	Eric Schauster	74
20	Bill Sullivan	75
21	Mahar Mahmood	76
22	Charles Silvey	77
23	Ken Ward	78
24	Jeff Wild	79
25	Amy Thomas	80

1	INDEX (CONTD.)	
2		
3	Kimberly Wallace	80
4	Angela Libell	82
5	Georgette Alley	83
6	Brian Flynn	84
7	Margaret Luna	85
8	Larry Moore	86
9		
10	St. Elizabeth closing	88
11	Mr. Constantino	88
12		
13		
14		
15		
16		
17		
18		
19		
20		
21		
22		
23		
24		
25		

1 (Whereupon, the hearing began at 4:59 p.m.)

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: Could I have your
3 attention please? We're going to get started. We
4 have some forms over here if anyone would like one,
5 over here to my left.

6 My name is Mike Constantino, I'm here
7 from the Illinois Department of Public Health and
8 here to conduct a public hearing, the second public
9 hearing for this project. What we'd like to do is
10 make sure everyone that did not get to provide
11 testimony at the last public hearing that they
12 provide it today. So please if you provided public
13 testimony at the first public hearing do not do so
14 today.

15 With me is member Phil Bradley with
16 the Illinois Health Facilities and Services Review
17 Board, Courtney Avery, my boss, the administrator
18 of the Illinois Health Facilities and Services
19 Review Board, George Roat who is my sidekick, he's
20 over in the corner and we're going to limit these
21 comments to one minute. So you have to make your
22 comment short and to the point. So please do not
23 take additional time. It ruins it for everyone.

24 Now if I can get Mr. Bradley to step
25 up here or I can bring him the mike, sorry.

1 MR. BRADLEY: This is a hearing of
2 the Health Facilities and Services Review Board.
3 This is a nine member board appointed by the
4 Governor. As I'm sure you know healthcare is a
5 very highly regulated industry. The part of
6 regulation that we impart has to do with building,
7 remodeling, change of ownership and some
8 programmatic changes in certain healthcare
9 facilities. We issue what's called a Certificate
10 of Need, a CON, so if something in this project
11 falls under regulation for us they apply to get a
12 CON and the Board decides whether that project
13 meets certain regulations and criteria. For that
14 purpose we have a staff, the staff looks at these
15 voluminous applications and applies to them the
16 regulations and the rules and the laws under which
17 the decision is to be made. So what happens is
18 that if someone applies for a project as has
19 happened in this case we are charged with looking
20 at all variables and deciding whether it meets the
21 criteria for an efficient, well-run healthcare
22 system. As part of that process if people object
23 to the procedure, they don't want to see the
24 project carried through, they have a right to
25 request a hearing and that's why we're here today.

1 Someone has requested a hearing.

2 Now what happens in this hearing is
3 that we take written testimony, we take oral
4 testimony, it is all recorded by a court reporter
5 here and comes out as a verbatim, recapturing
6 everything that's said. All that material and the
7 State Agency report then goes to the nine members
8 of the Board. They read it independently, they
9 make whatever judgments they think are appropriate
10 and then this matter comes before a meeting of the
11 Board at which it is discussed for the first time
12 among members, a vote is taken and a decision is
13 made.

14 So what you're doing here today is
15 helping to build and file what those nine members
16 will look at. Everything said comes before them,
17 everything said and written here can be considered
18 by them as well as the state agency report. This
19 is very simply an exercise of the citizen's right
20 to petition government and to tell the government
21 what they think it ought to do.

22 So with that, who's taking over,
23 Courtney, or?

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: Okay. We're going
25 to get started, but first I'd like for the young

1 lady that called me an idiot, called me an idiot,
2 phoned me in Springfield and called me an idiot
3 please stand up. I know you're here.

4 All right. The first we'd like to
5 here from is St. Elizabeth Hospital. Thank you.

6 MS. MARYANN REESE: Good evening.
7 I'm Maryann Reese and I have the privilege to serve
8 as the president and CEO of Hospital Sisters Health
9 System, St. Elizabeth's Hospital. I'm also proud
10 to be a registered nurse.

11 The Hospital Sisters of St. Francis
12 and I give you our word that we are not abandoning
13 Belleville. As I said before, our plans for a
14 Belleville campus include a same day walk-in clinic
15 that will be open from 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. We will
16 offer outpatient services, laboratory, radiology,
17 mammography, physical therapy, occupational
18 therapy, back to work programs, health education
19 and physician offices. We expect more than 200
20 employees to remain on our Belleville campus. In
21 addition to our clinical areas we will have
22 employees in office settings including finance,
23 accounting, marketing, communications, information
24 technology, scheduling and our division business
25 offices. In addition we mentioned and have

1 budgeted money for reenvisioning our campus so when
2 the patient tower is decommissioned we will convert
3 that land into something that compliments downtown
4 Belleville. We are not, I repeat not, going to
5 leave a hole in the ground or an abandoned
6 building. We look forward to working with
7 Belleville city leaders to determine how to best
8 reenvision the land to make it a valued part of
9 downtown.

10 Another argument I would like to put
11 to rest is the claim that we are abandoning the
12 poor. The reality is, and we have provided data to
13 back this up, that we are building a hospital that
14 will be more accessible to most of the residents
15 who live in the poorest neighborhoods. Consider
16 East St. Louis, zip code 62201, which has one of
17 the highest poverty rates in the region at 73
18 percent. It currently takes a resident from East
19 St. Louis 20 minutes to get to downtown Belleville.
20 For that same resident it will take 15 minutes to
21 get to our new location. While it is true that the
22 hospital will be further away from some communities
23 the bottom line is this: For residents of two out
24 of every three zip codes we serve they would be
25 closer to our proposed campus. In other words, we

1 will be closer to two-thirds of our population
2 including the underserved and further way from
3 one-third.

4 Finally, it is important to remember
5 that three out of every four patients that use St.
6 Elizabeth's services do not live in Belleville,
7 that's 75 percent of our patients come from the
8 region. We have been serving the greater Southern
9 Illinois region for 140 years. We want to continue
10 the Hospital Sister's mission to serve all people
11 through our high quality Franciscan healthcare
12 ministry with the special place in our heart always
13 for those that are poor and vulnerable.

14 Thank you and I appreciate the Review
15 Board's time and effort in considering our project.

16 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 1.

17 JON OSBORN: Good afternoon. My name
18 is Jon Osborn. I have a family practice in Breese,
19 Illinois and I support the Sisters in their desire
20 to create a regional hospital that will elevate the
21 level of care to residents in the Metro East for
22 the following reasons: Number one, St. Louis is
23 our primary competitor, spending for healthcare is
24 moving from the downtown area there to the West
25 County, I believe this is due to patients wanting

1 more accessible healthcare and physicians who are
2 willing to practice in those areas to better
3 balance professional and family responsibilities.
4 Number two, this project will connect, create
5 economic growth in our area in the short and long
6 term. The construction jobs will increase
7 employment immediately but even more importantly
8 the new hospital will increase the flow of nursing
9 and ancillary jobs that are going to St.
10 Louis. Number three, the modern facility located
11 on a major artery will increase time and therefore
12 decrease the risks of inter-hospital transfers,
13 something that is becoming very prevalent as
14 smaller hospitals struggle to provide intensive
15 care to their patients. And number four,
16 increasing number of patients are getting insurance
17 through state and Federal programs, I see the best
18 physicians in St. Louis limiting access to both
19 these groups, this will not happen with the Sisters
20 who are committed to providing care to all.

21 That you very much, please approve
22 the Certificate of Need.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: Alexa Edwards.

24 ALEXA EDWARDS: Hi, thank you. Thank
25 you for this opportunity to allow me to express my

1 opinion.

2 My name Alexa Edwards and I want to
3 thank you for allowing me this opportunity to
4 express my opinion. I'm a second generation owner
5 of a 62 year old small business located within
6 three miles of St. Elizabeth's in Swansea. My
7 daughter was born at St. Elizabeth's in 1984. My
8 mother was cared for at St. Elizabeth during her
9 end of life. As a member of the St. Clair County
10 Zoning Board of Appeal I'm presenting to the Board
11 a signed petition opposing the move. Every member
12 who attended the November 10th meeting agreed the
13 region would be best served at the present
14 location. I was shocked every member in attendance
15 would sign because as a Board we seldom unanimously
16 agree or approve anything. Their reasons vary but
17 the conclusion is the same, the move would be a
18 downgrade.

19 Kevin Horrigan of the St. Louis Post
20 Dispatch recently had an editorial describing the
21 difference between a rational man and a
22 compassionate man. The rational man looks at the
23 facts and makes a decision. The compassionate man
24 looks at the impact of its overall decision and
25 forms his decision. Hopefully we can do both, we

1 can be both, we can implement a plan that will
2 allow St. Elizabeth's to rebuild in Belleville
3 providing the infrastructure and technology to
4 attract a better payer mix and serve the sick, old
5 and neediest, allowing the rational man and the
6 compassionate man to become one. This is really
7 hard and I want to say I am not opposed to St.
8 Elizabeth, I support Illinois, I support the region
9 and I support St. Clair County but I think it would
10 be a grave mistake to move St. Elizabeth's from
11 Belleville.

12 Thank you.

13 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 3?

14 DONALD BASSMA: Hello, my name is Dr.
15 Donald Bassma, I'm an orthopedic surgeon at St.
16 Elizabeth's Hospital. I've served patients in the
17 Metro East for more than 15 years and my father was
18 on staff at St. Elizabeth's for 20 years in the
19 '40s, '50s and '60s. We are still in the same
20 facility which is now decaying, aging and
21 inefficient. That's why I'm giving my full support
22 to St. Elizabeth's plans for a modern hospital in
23 O'Fallon. It is necessary that we build a better
24 designed hospital, better operating facility in
25 order to deliver patient care that our region

1 deserves. In a state-of-the-art hospital the
2 nursing care will be more efficient and high-tech,
3 staff will be able to navigate through the hospital
4 more quickly, patient rooms will be outfitted for
5 modern equipment and, in short, St. Elizabeth's
6 will have all the features it's been lacking for
7 several decades. Also the central location of the
8 new hospital to the interstate will be more
9 accessible to patients coming throughout the
10 region. If patients can't get the medical care
11 they need, which is a problem with St. Elizabeth's
12 existing location, it greatly weakens the quality
13 of care we can provide and the opportunity to
14 provide the care.

15 Thank you for allowing me to speak
16 today in support of St. Elizabeth's.

17 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 4.

18 GLEN KOHNZ: Good afternoon. My name
19 is Glen Kohnz and I am very concerned about the
20 healthcare needs of the citizens of Belleville. My
21 understanding of the proposal made by St.
22 Elizabeth's Hospital is that they plan to
23 discontinue the majority of some of the most
24 important services in downtown Belleville. I
25 believe that this would have a profound negative

1 effect and impact on the healthcare of the
2 citizens, of the patients in Belleville, for
3 communities to the south and also from patients in
4 the East St. Louis area. I feel that access to
5 healthcare in the Belleville area would be
6 constricted by such a move. It would be
7 economically undesirable to the City of Belleville
8 and would strain the ability of Memorial Hospital
9 to compensate for the void that would be created by
10 such a move. I would implore this Board to be a
11 voice for those that can not speak for themselves,
12 those who are at a disadvantage, those who are poor
13 and those who are in need of adequate and timely
14 healthcare services. I would also ask that this
15 Board carefully consider how the proposal by St.
16 Elizabeth Hospital would unnecessarily duplicate
17 healthcare services in the O'Fallon area.
18 Preservation of adequate access to healthcare
19 services should not be based simply on the economic
20 windfall that may be achieved by any one healthcare
21 organization over another.

22 Thank you for your time and for
23 allowing me the opportunity to share my concerns
24 with you on this very important proposal.

25 Thank you.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 5.

2 BOB FARMER: Good evening. Bob
3 Farmer, I'm a family physician and the medical
4 director of the southern division of HSHS.

5 I'm proud to say I'm a Belleville
6 boy, I grew up here, I was raised here. I have
7 great pride to say I'm from Belleville. In this
8 case my pride must yield to the economic realities
9 of modern healthcare delivery. The reality is
10 this: Despite great quality healthcare St.
11 Elizabeth's Hospital over the last decade or so has
12 lost tens of millions of dollars. We need a new
13 business model. Many have alleged St. Elizabeth's
14 proposed move is strictly for the money. Money
15 plays a role, do finances play a role, absolutely,
16 but let's remember people like Bill Gates and
17 Warren Buffett, some of the richest people in the
18 world are also some of the greatest
19 philanthropists. They had to make their money
20 before they could give their money away and St.
21 Elizabeth's in a similar fashion in order to
22 sustain a service commission to continue to serve
23 those who are underserved must continue to operate
24 in a manner, must operate in the black in order to
25 continue what it is we want to do. So we can all

1 disagree, we can argue incessantly as to whether a
2 new hospital at a new location in O'Fallon is the
3 right model to go to, I don't know whether it is or
4 not, I don't know if any of us do but we've got to
5 do a new model and the bottom line is the Sisters
6 have served this community since 1875, they've done
7 a great job, I believe they know what they're doing
8 and I think we should grant them a little bit of
9 latitude.

10 Thank you.

11 MR. CONSTANTINO: Eugene Verdu.

12 EUGENE VERDU: I thank this Board for
13 providing me the time to present my opinions
14 concerning this possible relocation of St.
15 Elizabeth's Hospital. For those of you who do not
16 know me I work with the aged and I have been
17 formerly on this Health Facility's and Services
18 Board which I'm very proud of. It's a privilege
19 for me to address them this evening.

20 For 40 years I've served as an
21 advocate for the seniors and the poor in St. Clair
22 County and representing seniors as an advocate both
23 on a national, state and local level. My emphasis
24 has been on serving the seniors in courts
25 specifically in St. Clair County but especially

1 Belleville and East St. Louis areas. Approximately
2 19 percent of Belleville's residents are senior
3 citizens. Many of these seniors live in close
4 proximity to the present St. Elizabeth's Hospital
5 location in individual housing, publicly subsidized
6 housing, nursing homes or other types of
7 residential settings. Many of these seniors are or
8 will be afflicted with medical conditions that
9 demand immediate attention as quickly as possible
10 such as strokes, heart attacks, et cetera.

11 Otherwise the effects on the time it takes for them
12 to receive this care could be devastating.

13 Therefore, it makes sense to have a hospital as
14 close to this major population as possible.

15 During my testimony on the Health
16 Facilities Services Board comprehensive assessments
17 were made whether or not an applicant had
18 meaningfully considered all the alternatives to
19 relocation. It does not make sense to me why St.
20 Elizabeth's has not presented an application for a
21 new hospital near or retrofitted hospital in the
22 present location of downtown Belleville. This
23 point is true especially since the Board has
24 already approved a new hospital construction in the
25 Shiloh-O'Fallon area. The proposed project might

1 make business sense to HSHS but this Board is
2 tasked to evaluating the impact the proposed
3 project would have on the healthcare delivery to
4 those who need it most and in this case the impact
5 on those of the community who need the service the
6 most and as quickly as possible it could be
7 potentially devastating. In the interest of the
8 service to the poor and the elderly I am hoping
9 that St. Elizabeth's will remain in its present
10 location.

11 Thank you.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 7.

13 MICHAEL RILEY: Thank you. My name
14 is Michael Riley, I'm a life-long resident of
15 Belleville. I support St. Elizabeth's plan to
16 build a new regional medical center. Healthcare
17 changes on a daily basis, hospitals, home health
18 agencies and physicians along with other medical
19 providers are being forced to make decisions based
20 on survival. While governments and insurance
21 companies continue to cut reimbursement to medical
22 providers both state and Federal regulations
23 continue to grow with little to no regard to
24 additional cost of compliance. St. Elizabeth's has
25 gone to great lengths to make their existing

1 facilities meet the needs of tomorrow. The dollars
2 that would be spent to modernize the existing
3 facility would be better used to build a new
4 state-of-the-art facility that would meet the needs
5 of patients and businesses well into the future.
6 Their choice to operate one hospital in the area to
7 ensure cost savings and not duplicate services is
8 commendable. Many talk about the needs of the poor
9 and the elderly and their access to healthcare.
10 The Sisters have always assured that charity is a
11 large part of their mission. I would think that
12 the HSHS system, through their network of hospitals
13 here in Illinois, provides as much if not more than
14 many of the hospital systems that provide services
15 to the residents of Illinois. There has been no
16 indication the amount of charity will decrease as a
17 result of building a new facility.

18 St. Elizabeth's studied demographics
19 in determining an area to build a new facility. I
20 do not believe an investment of over \$300 million
21 is going to be made by any organization without
22 thorough analysis of the area's demographics.
23 Leaders of Belleville and fellow opponents to the
24 building of the new hospital have chosen experts to
25 argue against the need for a new facility. While

1 doing so they're spending thousands of our tax
2 dollars to determine the best method to undermine
3 the Certificate of Need. Meanwhile, HSHS has spent
4 thousands of dollars to evaluate how they can best
5 serve the needs of our growing communities by
6 building a state-of-the-art regional medical center
7 foreseeing the needs of the future.

8 Thank you and I do support.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 9?

10 SANDY GUYMON: Unfortunately I
11 developed laryngitis the last couple days so I had
12 to shorten my speech a little bit.

13 I have worked at Memorial for 25
14 years in the emergency department serving as the
15 nurse manager in the department for the last 11
16 years. Every year our volume has increased as does
17 the care of our patients. My concern is if St.
18 Elizabeth's stops providing for the community at
19 its present location the sudden influx of patients
20 into our department could create longer waits,
21 decrease in patient satisfaction and ultimately
22 patient safety.

23 Thank you.

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 10.

25 MICHAEL SCHUETTE: Good evening. My

1 name is Michael Schuette, I'm the president of
2 Schuette's Market which operates five grocery
3 stores in Madison and Clinton Counties. We just
4 celebrated our 150th year and we're the oldest
5 family grocery business in the United States.

6 I'm here to show my support for St.
7 Elizabeth's replacement hospital. Our employees
8 and our customers have relied on St. Elizabeth's
9 Hospital for medical care for many generations.
10 One of the reasons we have relied on St.
11 Elizabeth's is because of its caring, comprehensive
12 and effective medical treatments. However, our
13 access to St. Elizabeth's in downtown Belleville
14 has always been difficult and it's only gotten
15 worse over the years with the increase in traffic
16 on the main two roads leading to St. Elizabeth's.
17 It's great news to our communities that St.
18 Elizabeth's is endeavoring to update and improve
19 its care facilities with a replacement hospital
20 that will be substantially more accessible to our
21 many employees, families and customers. This
22 development must be assisted in all ways possible
23 because all of our futures are at significant risk
24 if this state-of-the-art hospital is not approved.

25 Thank you.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 11.

2 BLAIR GLAUBER: My name is Blair
3 Glauber I'd like to read part of a letter written
4 by State Representative Jay Hoffman regarding
5 project 14 dash 043.

6 In the letter he states, I would like
7 to express my concern regarding St. Elizabeth's
8 Hospital's application to move its main campus out
9 of Belleville, Illinois. Although I understand the
10 Hospital's need to upgrade its physical facility, I
11 am concerned about the possibility of limiting
12 access to healthcare that may be a result of the
13 move.

14 In a recent letter to your Board
15 Kevin Hutchinson, the executive director of the St.
16 Clair County Health Department, wrote, we are very
17 concerned that the proposed replacement hospital
18 location will adversely impact the safety net
19 service currently provided by St. Elizabeth's
20 Hospital to residents of St. Clair County. He
21 noted further, other hospital emergency rooms in
22 Belleville and Centreville may see a surge in
23 demand and their capacity to meet this need has not
24 been clearly addressed in the application.

25 Ultimately the decision on granting

1 or denying St. Elizabeth's proposal lies in the
2 sound discretion of your Board. In reaching your
3 conclusion I ask that the Board take into account
4 the adverse effect on the healthcare access under
5 the current proposal and demand that St.
6 Elizabeth's consider a new plan that would
7 substantially reinvest dollars in its current
8 Belleville facility.

9 Thank you.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: Megan Moulton.

11 VIVIAN HASSENSTAB: Hello. My name
12 is Vivian Hassenstab and I live in Smithton. I'm
13 here to tell you I support St. Elizabeth's Hospital
14 and its plan to build a replacement hospital. My
15 children were born at St. Elizabeth's, my mother
16 and dad received care there and my husband and I go
17 there for our healthcare. I know the hospital
18 almost inside and out and let me tell you it is
19 old. The patients and employees of St. Elizabeth's
20 Hospital need new technology. Even though the new
21 hospital will be further away I will follow St.
22 Elizabeth's to its new location because of the
23 exceptional care my family has received. I ask you
24 approve the hospital.

25 Thank you.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 13.

2 MEGAN MOULTON: My name is Megan
3 Moulton and I'd like to read an exert from Senator
4 James Clayborne's letter of opposition.

5 I want to express my opposition to
6 St. Elizabeth's Hospital plan to leave Belleville.
7 An expenditure of nearly \$300 million to build the
8 facility further away from some of our most
9 medically underserved in areas such as Belleville,
10 East St. Louis, Cahokia and Centreville is directly
11 counter to the nature of this significant policy
12 and industry shift. In addition, access for
13 residents living in a communities south of
14 Belleville, including Millstadt, Freeburg and
15 Smithton be will severely impacted.

16 While I can appreciate St.
17 Elizabeth's vision for the future, I ask hospital
18 leadership to consider a new plan that would
19 modernize the current Belleville facility and
20 upgrade services. Just as I have a responsibility
21 to act in the best interests of my constituents so
22 too does the Review Board. We must in turn implore
23 our healthcare providers to be thoughtful and
24 diligent in the expenditure of scarce resources.

25 I ask the Health Facilities and

1 Services Review Board to deny project number 14
2 dash 043 as presented.

3 Thank you.

4 KIT TIMMERMAN: Good evening. My
5 name is Kit Timmermann from Breese, Illinois. I'm
6 here to voice my support to the proposed plans to
7 relocate St. Elizabeth's Hospital to the corner of
8 Green Mount Road and Regency Parkway.

9 My husband was transferred from St.
10 Joseph's Hospital in Breese to St. Elizabeth's
11 Hospital twice last year for cardiac care. The
12 proposed new location would be much closer traffic
13 wise and when you are talking cardiac care every
14 minute counts. To not have to contend with
15 downtown Belleville traffic would be a plus whether
16 you are using an ambulance or a personal vehicle.
17 It's all about location, location, location.

18 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 17.

19 MORGAN EDWARDS: Members considering
20 the Certificate of Need. My name is Morgan
21 Edwards, I'm a life-long Belleville resident and I
22 was born at St. Elizabeth's. I'm a McKendree
23 University alum and recently received my MBA from
24 Washington University. It is my hope the Hospital
25 Sisters Health System comes to a decision along

1 with Illinois Health Facilities and Services Review
2 Board to stay in Belleville because the greatest
3 need for their style of healthcare is in
4 Belleville. The decision has consequences for
5 Belleville and O'Fallon, how do you replace a
6 hospital and a secondary business attached to the
7 hospital environment? As new offices are being
8 built in O'Fallon for lease signs will appear in
9 Belleville. This move is not expanding the
10 region's healthcare, it is a downgrade for the
11 region. This action will cause a significant
12 damage to a vulnerable area. Belleville has many
13 benefits that O'Fallon can not offer. Belleville
14 is the county seat and many government agencies are
15 located within a shadow of the hospital. The foot
16 traffic between the courthouse and the area is
17 significant. The highest and best use for the
18 hospital is in its current location.

19 Thank you for your consideration.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: 16.

21 KIM RENTZ: My name is Kim Rentz and
22 I'd like to read into the record excerpts from a
23 letter of support from Franklin Neighborhood
24 Community Association.

25 I'm here to voice my opposition by

1 Franklin Neighborhood Community Association to St.
2 Elizabeth's Hospital's plan to close its Belleville
3 hospital. FNCA provides education and community
4 support to low income families in Belleville and
5 St. Elizabeth's Hospital's current site is in the
6 Franklin Neighborhood Association. 85 percent of
7 the students in Franklin Elementary School which is
8 located less than half a mile from St. Elizabeth's
9 are living in poverty. One of the programs offered
10 through FNCA is a summer camp for children from low
11 income housing. Understanding consequences of the
12 St. Elizabeth's planned move we surveyed the
13 families of our campers concerning the potential of
14 St. Elizabeth's move into O'Fallon. This survey
15 process was under the direction of our volunteer
16 and very active FNCA director who also has 30 plus
17 years of private sector executive management
18 experience in finance and tax compliance. 23
19 families responded, only three of the families, 13
20 percent, indicated that they would continue to use
21 St. Elizabeth's if it moved to O'Fallon. The
22 remaining 20 families, 87 percent, indicated that
23 they would use Memorial. These are families living
24 near St. Elizabeth's and while this is a small
25 sampling of Belleville's low income families it

1 strongly contradicts St. Elizabeth's repeat
2 statements that their patients will follow them.
3 St. Elizabeth's by relocating to O'Fallon will be
4 literally moving from those most needed and limit
5 access of Belleville's financially disadvantaged
6 community. The impact on Belleville's low income
7 population will be devastating.

8 Thank you.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: 15.

10 We received some petitions. We can't
11 accept these.

12 MS. AVERY: Anybody that's submitting
13 petitions with their testimony they will not be
14 included in the record because we can't accept
15 them. Okay? Thank you.

16 We cannot accept the petitions that's
17 been included in people's testimony so these will
18 not be included in the record. These forms that
19 say Oppose The Move, Save St. Elizabeth's, they
20 will not be included in the record. Okay? So
21 don't pass them to me, I'll have to rip them up.
22 Thank you.

23 CRYSTAL CARMICHAEL: Good evening.
24 My name is Dr. Crystal Carmichael, I'm a family
25 medical physician in Belleville. I'm a strong

1 supporter of St. Elizabeth's plans to build a
2 replacement hospital in O'Fallon. As a physician I
3 want what's best for my patients. If I need to
4 admit a patient for care at a hospital I want to
5 know that the hospital provides my patient with the
6 highest quality of care. While the staff at St.
7 Elizabeth's already provides great care the
8 hospital itself is not the best environment for
9 healing as it was designed for 20th century
10 healthcare. Today patients expect and need care in
11 a modern hospital with the very latest technology.
12 Allowing St. Elizabeth's to build a modern hospital
13 will help this region recruit surgical specialists.
14 A major reason I refer patients to hospitals across
15 the river is because there are specialists who
16 practice in St. Louis who can perform the necessary
17 surgical procedures. I know my patients,
18 especially those with limited means of
19 transportation would prefer to stay in Illinois
20 while undergoing a procedure. For that reason and
21 on behalf of my patients and colleagues I ask that
22 the Review Board approve this project.

23 Thank you.

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 17.

25 JANICE WIEGMANN: Good evening. My

1 name is Janice Wiegmann from New Baden. I support
2 St. Elizabeth's to build a campus hospital near
3 Interstate 64. Many years ago I began my career in
4 healthcare as a nurse's aide at St. Elizabeth's. I
5 was also employed as a registered professional
6 nurse prior to beginning my tenure as a nurse
7 educator. In addition, I delivered three of my
8 four children at St. Elizabeth's. My parents, my
9 in-laws and many family members and friends have
10 been patients at St. Elizabeth's. Most recently a
11 family member was admitted with chest pain.
12 Watching the staff transport the patient to the
13 cardiac cath lab made clear to me how the physical
14 constraints of the building are inadequate for
15 today's healthcare delivery. It was difficult to
16 get the bed through the door with the monitoring
17 equipment that he was attached to. He had to be
18 moved through the door to an elevator with the
19 monitoring equipment that, to a set of elevators
20 down the hall. He had to be moved down that
21 elevator two floors down to an even smaller
22 elevator to access the cardiac cath lab on another
23 floor. The difficulty moving that out of the room
24 and maneuvering him in and out of the elevators
25 made him nauseated adding more anxiety and stress

1 to an already stressful situation to he and his
2 wife. A full service modern hospital is greatly
3 needed in order to provide quality care to patients
4 that they deserve.

5 Thank you.

6 MR. CONSTANTINO: The young lady that
7 just spoke prior to the lady that spoke, does she
8 still have her form? Number 15?

9 Number 18?

10 BONNIE KOLB: Good evening. My name
11 is Bonne Kolb. My family resides in Belleville and
12 we hope to continue residing here for many years to
13 come. We are deeply saddened by St. Elizabeth's
14 plan to abandon the community that has supported
15 the hospital for so many years. It seems to us
16 like a financial decision which seems counter to
17 admission purposes of the not-for-profit and
18 religious organization that owns the hospital.

19 Thank you.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 20. 19, I'm
21 sorry.

22 B. CARSON HEMPEN: Good evening. My
23 name is Carson Hempen, I'm a life-long resident and
24 business owner of Clinton County and a volunteer at
25 St. Joseph Hospital Breese. Thank you for allowing

1 me to speak this evening.

2 About two years ago I experienced
3 firsthand the healing ministry at St. Elizabeth's.
4 I had open heart surgery for an aortic valve
5 replacement and four bypasses. I know the force of
6 having this level of care available. As a resident
7 of the region I would ask the following major
8 requests: Why a new hospital, why now and why
9 there? I think we all experienced similar
10 circumstances, no matter how well we prepare and
11 update sooner or later it just makes more sense to
12 replace and I don't feel that the hospital is
13 abandoning Belleville. Relocation to O'Fallon
14 along I-64 will provide better access to the entire
15 region, especially the underserved. About 140
16 years ago the Sisters made a commitment to provide
17 healthcare to the Belleville area. Hopefully that
18 mission and vision for the future to provide this
19 high quality healthcare to the entire region in
20 this new hospital can continue.

21 JUDITH LOUDEN: My name is Judy
22 Louden and I'm a long-time member of the community
23 who is very concerned about Belleville's future. I
24 have heard that Memorial does not have the ability
25 to take care of all of St. Elizabeth's Belleville

1 patients. How can a state agency possibly approve
2 the closure of a hospital when we know that there
3 will not be enough capacity left in Belleville to
4 keep residents safe? I understand that this Agency
5 will not allow poor people to be abandoned by a
6 hospital. Thank you for looking out for the
7 residents of our community.

8 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 21.

9 SHARON BLACKWELL: Hello. My name is
10 Sharon Blackwell. I live in Sparta which is
11 approximately 40 miles south of Belleville.

12 I'm here to support St. Elizabeth's
13 plan to build a replacement hospital just off I-64
14 in St. Clair County. I have always been very
15 impressed by the care given at St. Elizabeth's. My
16 grandmother was a patient there a few times toward
17 the end of her life. She was treated with
18 excellent care and compassion.

19 The new location will be much more
20 beneficial to everyone in our area. Since Route 4
21 comes right through Sparta, it is actually easier
22 to get to the proposed new location than the
23 current location. Also, having a state-of-the-art
24 facility on this side of the river will alleviate
25 the stress of going over to the city. I will

1 follow St. Elizabeth's to its new location and I
2 ask the Board to approve this project.

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: Judy Lynch.

4 JUDY LYNCH: I am Judy Lynch and I
5 live in Freeburg. I am disappointed and concerned
6 with St. Elizabeth's plans to leave the community
7 that has supported them for 140 years. I can't
8 understand why they can't find another site in
9 Belleville to build their new hospital. Residents
10 living south and east of downtown certainly will be
11 put at greater risk. I ask the Board to deny this
12 request.

13 Thank you.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: 23.

15 DIANE RIECKENBERG: Thank you for
16 letting me speak tonight.

17 Thank you for the opportunity to let
18 me speak about my support for St. Elizabeth's
19 Hospital. My name is Dee Rieckenberg, a family
20 nurse practitioner and I live in Steeleville,
21 Illinois about 40 miles from here. I delivered
22 both of my children at St. Elizabeth's Hospital,
23 most recent being in March. My husband was also
24 delivered at St. Elizabeth's about 43 years ago.
25 As expected parents my husband and I both looked at

1 both local hospitals to decide where we were going
2 to deliver. The rooms at St. Elizabeth's were
3 small and very outdated but we chose St.
4 Elizabeth's because of the care we received
5 previously and excellent staff we have. We are
6 excited about the new hospital and that it will
7 have bigger, more controlled rooms and
8 state-of-the-art technology. The other advantage
9 has to be easier access off the interstate due to
10 the distance of our travel. I support the new
11 location and look forward to more people being able
12 to take advantage of the excellent care given by
13 St. Elizabeth's employees.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: 24.

15 NANCY WESTON: Good evening. I am
16 Nancy Weston, I'm a chief nursing officer of
17 Memorial Hospital and I'm here this evening to
18 express my opposition to St. Elizabeth's request to
19 build a new hospital.

20 There are many points that can be
21 made in support of my opposition but I will focus
22 on several key factors.

23 St. Elizabeth's has attempted to
24 justify the fact that they are proposing a hospital
25 in O'Fallon which is duplicative of Memorial East

1 in Shiloh. They have done this by their continuing
2 suggestions that Memorial East will provide a
3 limited scope of services and that the St.
4 Elizabeth's proposed new site will be more
5 expansive than Memorial East. This simply is not
6 true. Memorial East will be a full-service
7 hospital with 72 medical surgical beds, an OB
8 department, nursery, an intensive care unit,
9 emergency department, surgical suites with a GI
10 lab, a cardiac cath lab, imaging services with CT
11 and MRI and a full complement of ancillary
12 services.

13 Memorial East will have 24/7 in-house
14 physician staffing and physician coverage which
15 will meet the service needs of the community.

16 In designing Memorial East
17 non-patient care functions such as finance and
18 other administrative functions will not be included
19 at this site since these functions can be managed
20 for both hospitals at the Belleville campus.

21 St. Elizabeth's has not proposed a
22 single new program or service that is not currently
23 being provided at their Belleville campus. In
24 fact, the new hospital proposal has a reduction of
25 inpatient capacity across all services than the

1 current downtown Belleville location. Memorial
2 East was planned and designed to meet the service
3 needs of the O'Fallon/Shiloh community.

4 Thank you for the opportunity to
5 speak tonight.

6 MR. CONSTANTINO: 25.

7 Then John Ziegler.

8 DEBRA OWENS: Good evening. My name
9 is Debra Owens and as a recent patient at St.
10 Elizabeth's it became quite obvious very soon how
11 old a structure it is. The doorways are so small
12 patient beds can't fit through them until all side
13 rails are down. At one point it was easier to walk
14 from the bed to the awaiting stretcher in the
15 hallway. I was also told the technology built into
16 the beds can not be totally utilized because the
17 technology is not wired into the hospital. The
18 bathrooms are so small there's barely room to turn
19 around. There's a sink, no shower to use. The
20 orientation of the hospital for visitor access is
21 extremely poor. There is minimal parking in front
22 of the hospital. Visitors park in the garage which
23 is located on the far side of the hospital and must
24 walk a long hallway to the main elevators. It
25 becomes extremely difficult for people with

1 respiratory problems and those with hip or knee
2 disabilities. The hospital tries to keep
3 wheelchairs there but so many times they are used
4 and they're not replaced. Patients and visitors
5 deserve better. As for the care I received it was
6 extraordinary, I can see why it was named one of
7 the top 50 hospitals for cardiovascular care.

8 Thank you.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: 27.

10 JOHN ZIEGLER: Hi. My name is John
11 Ziegler, vice-president of human resources at
12 Memorial Hospital. I oppose St. Elizabeth's plans
13 and I'd like to comment on the human resources
14 impact of this project.

15 One of the benefits mentioned
16 regarding this project is the construction jobs it
17 would produce. However, any construction jobs
18 created through this project would still be created
19 even if St. Elizabeth's were to build a replacement
20 hospital right here in Belleville. Construction
21 jobs are not necessarily tied to a specific
22 location. Furthermore, it does not appear that
23 this project will even create job growth within St.
24 Elizabeth's, since there may actually be fewer jobs
25 due to this project not having any new programs or

1 services, along with the actual bed count and
2 square footage for this project being less than
3 their current location. The negative impact to
4 downtown Belleville will be real, due to fewer
5 patients, visitors, employees will no longer travel
6 downtown and stop at local businesses. Finally,
7 the impact to Memorial Hospital East in Shiloh will
8 be significant. If this project is approved, we
9 estimate that there will be 200 less jobs at
10 Memorial East with an annual impact of \$12.5
11 million in lost salaries and benefits.

12 Thank you for the opportunity to
13 provide comments.

14 NICK DODSON: Good afternoon, my name
15 is Nick Dodson, I hope you can hear me.

16 I stand here tonight to support the
17 new St. Elizabeth's Hospital in O'Fallon. St. E's
18 provided many and my family members varying
19 healthcare over the years, saving my father's life
20 years ago with fantastic heart surgeons. It's
21 important for everyone to remember that we are a
22 region and that no one community can be the center
23 of the universe. I grew up in St. Clair County and
24 currently own a home in Collinsville. My father
25 still resides down in Marissa. As the

1 region's population continues to shift more and
2 more eastward with the size of Scott Air Force
3 Base the location selected by St. E's would be hard
4 to surpass. As medical science changes and as the
5 population ages it makes zero sense for the
6 hospital to remain land locked and hard to reach by
7 much of the area. This can not be about the core
8 quality need of one community, that's unfair. The
9 Metro East is a region and this new hospital will
10 be a huge plus and a win win proposition for the
11 entire Metro East area.

12 Thank for allowing me to speak in
13 support of the new hospital.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 28. Donna
15 Dougherty. Donna Dougherty. And number 29.

16 DONNA DOUGHERTY I'm Donna Dougherty.
17 The best thing St. Elizabeth's has going for it is
18 that it is an urban Catholic hospital providing
19 healthcare to all people because it is accessible
20 to all people. We are so blessed in Belleville to
21 have a robust public transportation infrastructure.
22 It's amazing how many people take the bus and
23 Metrolink to St. Elizabeth's. If you look at the
24 Metro Transit - St. Louis map which I've attached,
25 you can plainly see that Belleville is the

1 transportation hub in the Metro East. The bus
2 route from our poorer communities to our west goes
3 right past Memorial Hospital and St. Elizabeth's
4 Hospital making both Belleville hospitals partners
5 in caring for the poor. Public transportation
6 makes healthcare clearly accessible to all.

7 Then I have a letter here from
8 Monsignor Meyer and one of his statements, St. E's
9 is quite a distance for the poor who have no means
10 of transportation.

11 Thank you.

12 MARK HOLLOWAY: Hello. My name is
13 Mark Holloway and I'm a patient at St. Elizabeth's
14 Hospital and I support the replacement of St.
15 Elizabeth Hospital on I-64. I have used St.
16 Elizabeth's doctors and have received outstanding
17 care at both the emergency room on several
18 occasions and in the cardiovascular center. I
19 really appreciate not having to navigate the one
20 way streets, all lights, the detours of the town of
21 Belleville. The city closes streets of downtown
22 Belleville and causes major delays and access
23 issues every time I go there. Many of my friends
24 have discontinued going there because of the delays
25 and the poor access. I don't know how many parades

1 and celebrations one town can have but it seems
2 like every time I go there there's more roads
3 blocked. The patients, I believe the patients of
4 St. Elizabeth's deserve a new state-of-the-art
5 facility with easy access.

6 Thank you.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: Julie Harvey. And
8 number 31.

9 JULIE HARVEY: Good evening. I'm
10 Julie Harvey, I'm a long-time resident of the west
11 end of Belleville and a community volunteer.

12 St. E's claim that they can't rebuild
13 in downtown Belleville because there isn't room is
14 not based in fact. St. Elizabeth's owns almost all
15 the property between Washington Monroe from 2nd to
16 4th Street. This is almost 12 city blocks. In
17 addition, the city of Belleville owns another
18 available six to eight city blocks directly
19 adjacent to St. E's property. There is space
20 available for a retrofitted hospital or a new
21 facility, not just a walk-in facility with some
22 labs and offices. It does not take a whole lot of
23 imagination to understand economic devastation that
24 losing almost 1,500 jobs or more and abandoning a
25 dozen city blocks will have on the city of

1 Belleville.

2 Thank you.

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 31.

4 MARK MEYERS: Good evening ladies and
5 gentlemen, my name is Mark Myers, I'm a retired
6 military veteran and currently work at Scott Air
7 Force Base in O'Fallon. I emphatically support St.
8 Elizabeth's and their move to the O'Fallon area and
9 the initiative to rebuild, to build a replacement
10 hospital. I've been a patient at St. E's a number
11 of times for both in and outpatient procedures and
12 my experience there has been nothing less than
13 outstanding. I've found staffing, attendants,
14 physicians extremely attentive and exceptional in
15 all ways. The current location with physical
16 plant, the facilities and the surrounding
17 infrastructure, however, have well out lived the
18 usefulness of maintaining that hospital in
19 Belleville.

20 As a retired military veteran and
21 current Air Force employee I can attest that the
22 13,000 plus people, guard, active duty, reserve,
23 government sustained and retired military who live
24 and work at Scott need an accessible replacement
25 hospital. As a result of a number of POD and Air

1 Force cost saving measures the hospital closed a
2 number of years ago. We need immediate access and
3 proximity to quality healthcare to meet the ever
4 changing healthcare needs of returning veterans and
5 indeed the entire metro area.

6 Thank you for your support.

7 ROGER WIGGINTON: Thank you. My name
8 is Roger Wigginton and I oppose the move. I looked
9 at the City's application for their explanation of
10 why certain alternatives were not viable like
11 staying in Belleville. The reason I found to be
12 somewhat trivial given their request to uproot a
13 140 year old establishment. They rejected
14 rebuilding on the existing site because they claim
15 they cannot fit or they have geographic access
16 issues. If you look at the land currently occupied
17 and also the adjacent land owned by the city of
18 Belleville, there's more than enough room to build
19 new in downtown. Their claim that one way streets
20 are a burden is silly. Almost all hospital centers
21 have some element of restricted street access and
22 the current St. E's campus has no restrictions
23 other than a few one way streets which the mayor
24 has offered to either close or alter. They also
25 claim that this would require multi-year phasing

1 with disruption to hospital operations and patient
2 care for several years. Since they are not
3 renovating but building a new building I don't
4 understand how the disruption would be any
5 different for a new facility in Belleville versus
6 O'Fallon. The third and final rationale used to
7 reject a downtown Belleville alternative was
8 relative cost. According to page 106 of the CON
9 cost is no benefit over the chosen alternative
10 cost, in plainer English they are picking the
11 cheaper option. In the media they keep claiming
12 that building in Belleville is twice the cost, 100
13 percent. The proposed cost for a hospital in
14 O'Fallon is \$228 million and the projected cost for
15 replacing in Belleville is \$365 million which is
16 only a 27 percent increase over the proposed
17 project which is a far cry from the 100 percent
18 being reported.

19 Thank you.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: Adrian Barans.

21 LESLEE MARTIN: Good evening. My
22 name is Leslee Martin and I live in Dupo. I'm here
23 to voice my support for the proposed plans to build
24 a replacement facility off Interstate 64 in St.
25 Clair County. I was a patient at the hospital over

1 the summer. It was 4 a.m. on a Sunday morning and
2 I thought I was passing a kidney stone and my
3 husband drove me to St. E's. The exit at 15 and
4 158 was under construction making it even more
5 awkward to get to this hospital and I was in a lot
6 of pain. When I got to the hospital I was received
7 in the ER and got prompt attention and care. I was
8 admitted and I received excellent care from all the
9 staff. It was cold in the building, it's an old
10 building, so it's nice that there were blanket
11 warmers everywhere and I was constantly offered a
12 warm blanket. Everyone I came in contact with from
13 the nurse to the aide to the transporter to the
14 priest made me feel comforted while I healed from a
15 terrible kidney infection. This location is
16 difficult to get to from side streets and one way
17 roads especially for me from Dupo so I'd like to
18 see a new building that would be accessible off a
19 major highway. I look forward to St. Elizabeth's
20 new location. Please approve this project.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: Adrian Barcas. And
22 35.

23 ADRIAN BARCAS: Hello. My name is
24 Adrian Barcas, I'm a doctor, a hospitalist at
25 Memorial Hospital in Belleville. I oppose the St.

1 Elizabeth plan and would like to respond to
2 comments that have been made about the regional
3 delivery of healthcare services. This is something
4 that I have a little bit of visibility on as a
5 doctor at that hospital. St. Elizabeth's describes
6 itself, and the plans for the relocated hospital in
7 regional terms with the implication being that
8 other healthcare services of patients of St.
9 Elizabeth's will continue to be provided locally.
10 To support this argument St. E's states that most
11 of their patients come from outside of Belleville
12 but the reality is most of the hospital's
13 population come from a larger service area than
14 just the community in which the hospital's located.
15 There's nothing unique to St. E's in this regard,
16 not as a physician who works here in St. Clair
17 County the time to refer patients to tertiary care
18 centers centered in St. Louis. These are the
19 hospitals that physicians send their patients to
20 for services that can't be provided locally. It
21 takes so much more than a regional hospital located
22 next to an exit ramp, it takes a broad ranged
23 medical hospital that provides clinical services
24 that are not in St. E's proposal.

25 Thank you for the opportunity to

1 provide my comments.

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: 35.

3 DAVID KUHL: Good evening. My name
4 is Dave Kuhl, I'm from Germantown, Illinois. I
5 strongly support St. Elizabeth's Hospital and its
6 plans to build a replacement along the I-64
7 corridor. Just recently my best friend underwent
8 bypass surgery at St. Elizabeth's. We almost lost
9 my friend because of its location where it
10 currently is. I'm relieved that St. Elizabeth's
11 wants to build a full-service hospital that will be
12 more accessible. I truly believe that St.
13 Elizabeth's need to be more accessible to the
14 entire Metro East region that it currently serves.
15 The current St. Elizabeth's is difficult to get to
16 in its buried downtown location. Having a hospital
17 along I-64 makes sense for the entire Metro East
18 region and it's reassuring to know that members
19 from my community will be able to get there easily.

20 Please approve this project.

21 Thank you.

22 BETH HEPERMANN: Good evening. My
23 name is Beth Heppermann and I'm an emergency
24 physician and practice here in St. Clair County.
25 I'm here today to express my opposition to the

1 relocation of the St. Elizabeth's Hospital. As an
2 ER physician I'm concerned about the impact to St.
3 Elizabeth's application on the availability of
4 inpatient resources in the Belleville community.
5 Over 70 percent of all patients that are
6 hospitalized are admitted through the emergency
7 department. If Memorial Hospital and its emergency
8 department were to become the only access point in
9 the Belleville community then you would see a
10 significant increase in wait times for a bed and an
11 increase in orders in the emergency department.
12 Memorial is already reducing its bed count by
13 one-third with the opening of Memorial East in
14 Shiloh and the additional loss of beds in
15 Belleville if St. Elizabeth's were to relocate will
16 create a significant bottleneck especially for ICU
17 beds. In addition St. Elizabeth's is actually
18 proposing to reduce the number of ICU beds at their
19 replacement hospital which may actually exacerbate
20 the situation and it seems contrary to their stated
21 goal of serving as a regional hospital.

22 Thank you.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: Does anyone have 38
24 and 40? Numbers 38 and 40.

25 LINDA MEHOCHKO: Good evening. My

1 name is Linda Mehochko, I live in New Baden,
2 Illinois. I support St. Elizabeth's Hospital and
3 its plans to build a replacement hospital along
4 Interstate 64 in St. Clair County. I have been
5 affiliated with St. Elizabeth's for more than 45
6 years and in multiple capacities. As a volunteer,
7 a colleague, a family member, visitor and a
8 patient. I routinely experienced the drive from
9 Clinton County to St. Elizabeth's. There is no
10 direct path to get from anywhere in Clinton County
11 to St. Elizabeth's. Regardless of the route I
12 choose there are multiple stop signs, stop lights,
13 railroad tracks plus two-lane roads. Yes, the same
14 road used by farm implements and school buses. As
15 a patient or family member who needs to get to the
16 hospital quickly these barriers to travel adds to
17 the anxiety one feels as well as delaying treatment
18 to the patient. St. Elizabeth's has received
19 multiple awards for its excellent care, it is time
20 that St. Elizabeth's move forward to be able to
21 give the entire region that same care and this
22 would be achieved by building a regional healthcare
23 facility which is accessible for all and to all.
24 This site needs to be where the masses can reach it
25 without further delays of unending stop signs and

1 stop lights, railroad tracks and two-lane roads.
2 O'Fallon on Interstate 64 is the best choice for a
3 replacement hospital. My community of New Baden
4 and Clinton County deserves their state-of-the-art
5 hospital that will provide care for all residents
6 of the region.

7 Thank you for your time and I
8 respectfully ask you approve this project.

9 DEAN HARDT: Good evening, my name is
10 Dean Hardt, I'm treasurer of the city of
11 Belleville, I'm here to speak in opposition of the
12 CON. I would like to speak to the cost factor used
13 to reject the downtown Belleville alternative. As
14 I tried to sit down and come up with calculations
15 of such a loss I realized it is almost impossible
16 to quantify such a financial tragedy. First of all
17 there is the fact that St. Elizabeth's Hospital is
18 the second largest employer within the corporate
19 city limits of Belleville. The next closest
20 employer is about 400 employees less. Let's take
21 into consideration that these employees are in
22 Belleville on a daily basis, while some may not
23 live in Belleville, they drive to work here, get
24 gas here, eat here, they shop in town on breaks or
25 before or after work. What about friends, family

1 and loved ones of the patients served by the
2 hospital? They eat here, buy gas here and do other
3 shopping here. Once again how do we put an exact
4 number on what these people spend in Belleville?
5 How do I even begin to quantify this. The economic
6 ripple effects of this hospital being in Belleville
7 creates for the city is far too great to put an
8 exact number on but I will tell you it will be in
9 the millions. All of my calculations come back
10 with one answer. St. Elizabeth's leaving
11 Belleville equals a financial devastation to the
12 city of Belleville.

13 Thank you.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: 39.

15 SISTER TRUDY O'CONNOR: My name is
16 Sister Trudy O'Connor and I am delivering a
17 statement by Sister Agnes McDuggle who can not be
18 here.

19 Quote, I am Sister Agnes McDuggle, a
20 member of the Hospital Sisters of St. Francis. I
21 support the dream of the replacement of St.
22 Elizabeth's Hospital. I teach student nurses at
23 the East St. Louis Community College Center and
24 mentor them in the clinical areas of St.
25 Elizabeth's Hospital. I have been associated with

1 the East St. Louis campus since 1992 in the nursing
2 department. The graduates are very successful in
3 finding nursing positions throughout the Metro
4 East. The generous and eager spirit of St.
5 Elizabeth Hospital staff has been a strong
6 motivation to continue their nursing career.
7 However, the students need to be and want to be
8 taught using the latest technology in a modern,
9 efficient and organized hospital. These are your
10 future nurses and they deserve an up-to-date
11 spacious and easily accessible clinical teaching
12 site.

13 Thank you, unquote.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: Thomas Pour, number
15 40.

16 THOMAS POUR: Hello, my name is Tom
17 Pour, I'm the fire chief of the city of Belleville
18 and I'm opposed to the move. Belleville Fire
19 Department is one of only three full-time fire
20 departments in St. Clair County, the others being
21 St. Louis and Sauget and we're the biggest area
22 fire department south of Springfield. There's many
23 well-qualified, well-trained and well fit fire
24 departments in St. Clair County, the difference is
25 having a full-time fire department we're responding

1 directly from the stations to the call on every
2 response. The city of Belleville has remained very
3 committed to public safety, our city employs 85
4 police officers and 63 firefighters, once again our
5 police and fire department are unmatched in size
6 and capabilities south of Springfield. Besides the
7 fact that we can get to calls very quickly because
8 we're responding from our stations, besides from
9 the fire response which we have three stations very
10 close to St. Elizabeth's, all within a few mile
11 radius, our closest station is only 10 blocks.
12 Besides the fire side of it I have other concerns
13 about the fact that if our EMS, if they're
14 transporting patients to O'Fallon there's going to
15 be a lack of patients in Belleville, or lack of
16 ambulances in Belleville and that's for emergencies
17 and I used to work on an ambulance and I know that
18 many times the ambulances are used for
19 non-emergencies so we may not have ambulances
20 available and that's mainly because of lack of
21 public transportation so in order to take the
22 hospital away, take the ambulance away it's going
23 to put us in dire straits so to end my statement
24 here when it comes to fire and EMS response I'd
25 like to quote HSHS President/CEO Mary

1 Starmann-Harrison, at the last hearing she said in
2 an emergency every minute is critical and I can not
3 agree more.

4 PAULETTE EVANS: Good evening. I am
5 Paulette Evans, president and CEO of the Hospital
6 Sisters Health System, St. Joseph Hospital in
7 Breese, Illinois which is a sister hospital of St.
8 Elizabeth's. I am here to voice my strong support
9 for St. Elizabeth's replacement hospital project.
10 St. Joseph's Breese is very proud of the high
11 standard of care we provide to residents in Clinton
12 County. We are consistently ranked among the top
13 hospitals in the United States for patient
14 satisfaction, clinical outcomes and efficient use
15 of healthcare resources. St. Elizabeth's too
16 recently has been recognized for high quality care
17 and patient satisfaction. As the HSHS Southern
18 Illinois physician regional referral hospital we
19 count on St. Elizabeth's to take care of the high
20 acuity patients that we transfer to them. Going
21 forward we need a strong St. Elizabeth's that can
22 care for the patients in a modern, state-of-the-art
23 hospital that will attract physicians and
24 specialists. The stronger St. Elizabeth's is the
25 stronger our hospital will be as well. Our

1 patients should not have to drive through St. Clair
2 County to receive care in St. Louis. Let's keep
3 our patients close to home. I strongly support
4 this project.

5 Thank you for your time.

6 JANICE DORRIS: Hello. I am Janice
7 Dorris, I am a retired Belleville school principal
8 and after retirement I worked for the Illinois
9 State Board of Education for many years. As such I
10 know firsthand the negative or positive impact a
11 loss or gain business organization or entity can
12 have on a community. I am now observing the issue
13 of St. Elizabeth's leaving Belleville and I'm
14 asking the Board to focus on a scary fact that is
15 extremely troubling to me. Currently Belleville
16 has a whole of 619 patient beds from Memorial and
17 St. Elizabeth's. When Memorial East opens in 2016
18 and if St. Elizabeth's is permitted to relocate the
19 city of Belleville will then be left with only 216
20 patient beds. Huh? 619, 216. That is over 66
21 percent less beds than in Belleville right now and
22 an added negative is there will only be one
23 emergency department. I beg the Board to take a
24 very hard look at the impact upon Belleville if St.
25 Elizabeth is allowed to leave. Please deny the

1 application and keep St. Elizabeth where they are
2 needed most. That is Belleville.

3 Thank you.

4 MR. CONSTANTINO: 43.

5 DARNELL METTS: Hello. My name is
6 Darnell Metts and I've lived in the East St. Louis
7 area my whole life. While I was writing my speech
8 my stepson tells me hey dad, that hospital is so
9 old, it must have been built back in your day. So
10 I looked up the year and came up with 1861. So
11 that makes me 153 years old. But anyway, before I
12 sound like a broken record I just want to say that
13 I support the move for ease of the highway access
14 and also it would best serve poverty stricken
15 communities such as East St. Louis, Washington Park
16 and Brooklyn, Illinois. Also, my brother who was a
17 patient at the hospital and they took excellent
18 care of him so please approve this project.

19 Thank you.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 45.

21 RICHARD ORR: I'd like to recognize
22 the nuns -- I'd like to recognize the nuns who are
23 close to the schools and hospitals in the United
24 States, also took care of both sides of the civil
25 water. I agree that there is another hospital,

1 however, the location of the hospital I think
2 should be around 111th and close to 161 and which
3 has a railroad station, Washington Park, it also
4 has 64 and 111 and I think it's a more central
5 location especially with the loss of East St. Louis
6 Hospital and that's it.

7 Thank you.

8 MR. CONSTANTINO: Catherine Harris
9 has lost her purse. Belleville police department
10 has it in the back.

11 DONNA MEYERS: Hello. My name is
12 Donna Meyers, I am the director of physician
13 integration at St. Elizabeth's Hospital and I
14 strongly support our replacement facility. We are
15 not abandoning our mission to care for the poor.
16 We have served this community for 134 years and we
17 want to continue that for another 134 years. Our
18 sisters came to Belleville because that's where the
19 people were. The main mode of transportation was
20 by train, that's how the sisters got here. Well
21 over 100 years have passed, we don't travel by
22 train and our patients don't either. Our patients
23 don't just live in Belleville, they live throughout
24 the Metro East area. We have a responsibility to
25 provide care to the entire Metro East. We need to

1 make it easy for them to get to us. Access to care
2 through the interstate is the best way. Caring for
3 the poor and vulnerable is the essence of who we
4 are and with the replacement facility we can expand
5 our mission. As a retired military officer I will
6 not work at an institution that is not rooted in a
7 clear commitment to service and excellence. St.
8 Elizabeth's is committed to the poor and we have
9 proven to be an outstanding healthcare
10 organization.

11 I approve this project.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: Mr. Ortiz. Number
13 47.

14 RICHARD ORTIZ: My name is Rick
15 Ortiz, I'm a local business owner. Recently I've
16 had family member at St. Elizabeth and they've
17 received excellent care, they have great staff who
18 always work hard to take care of my family and I
19 agree that they deserve a 21st Century facility and
20 I would hope that that 21st Century facility will
21 be built right here in Belleville. I've heard
22 people talking tonight about access and
23 difficulties that they've had in getting to St.
24 Elizabeth's in Belleville and I think that that
25 problem is also solved with Memorial East which is

1 being built very close to where the proposed St.
2 Elizabeth's Hospital is.

3 What I want to talk about is how this
4 move is going to negatively impact access to
5 healthcare for the less fortunate in the area. St.
6 Elizabeth's mission is to help the poor, the aged
7 and the chronically ill and in preparing for this
8 hearing I found it interesting to look at their
9 2012 Community Health Needs Assessment Report and
10 in that report in their executive summary they
11 re-state their commitment to providing access to
12 healthcare services to the uninsured and the
13 underserved and they say that this is evidenced by
14 the value of the community benefit. I hope that
15 they would stay where they're at and continue to
16 help the poor and underprivileged.

17 MR. CONSTANTINO: 47.

18 MARTIN MUSUMBI: Good evening. I am
19 Dr. Martin Musumbi, I'm an intensivist at St.
20 Elizabeth's Hospital. I'm here tonight to firmly
21 support St. Elizabeth's plans to build a
22 replacement hospital near Interstate 64. As part
23 of the intensivist team, I have the privilege of
24 caring for our most critically ill patients. While
25 I've only be practicing at St. Elizabeth's for one

1 year, I see every day why a replacement hospital is
2 necessary. St. Elizabeth's Hospital is the only
3 hospital in the region with intensivist level
4 critical care available around the clock and it is
5 imperative to be able to deliver this service with
6 21st Century technology, best practices and
7 accessibility, in order to provide the best patient
8 outcomes possible. Additionally, our current
9 patient rooms are not designed to comfortably
10 accommodate advanced bedside procedures performed
11 by physicians with critical life support equipment
12 that we may need in order to advance the 21st
13 Century technology. Secondly, we also can not
14 comfortably accommodate visiting family members who
15 would like to spend time with their loved ones
16 during critical illness. Family presence can have
17 an overwhelming positive impact on patient
18 recovery.

19 Our patients deserve an accessible,
20 modern hospital in order to receive the best care
21 possible. I applaud the HSHS system for their
22 investment and commitment to delivering region
23 leading, high quality critical care. Please
24 approve this project.

25 Thank you.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 49.

2 GWEN RILEY: My name is Gwen Riley

3 and as a resident of the greater Belleville area I

4 am opposed to and greatly concerned about the

5 impact on the area if St. Elizabeth's were to

6 relocate the proposed seven plus miles to O'Fallon.

7 There are currently two emergency departments in

8 Belleville. On any given day either of these are

9 backlogged with patients waiting to be treated.

10 Closing the ER in Belleville will result in

11 hundreds of patients every day waiting even longer

12 to be seen in an already extremely busy ED at

13 Memorial Hospital. The hospital is not equipped or

14 staffed to handle this surge and what will happen

15 to those patients if they need to be admitted?

16 When Memorial East opens the current Memorial

17 Hospital's inpatient capacity will decrease by

18 nearly 100 beds approved in their CON several years

19 ago. The O'Fallon region and I-64 corridor will be

20 gaining a full service hospital in just over a year

21 with expansion of Memorial in Shiloh, just a few

22 miles from the proposed St. Elizabeth's site. The

23 purpose of the CON process is to prevent

24 duplication of Services and ensure access to

25 healthcare for the medically underserved. This

1 move fundamentally contradicts both of those. I
2 urge you to oppose the move.

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 50.

4 EARL COLLINS: Hello. My name is
5 Earl Collins and I've been working with St.
6 Elizabeth's Hospital for the past six years. I
7 would like to see St. Elizabeth's build a new
8 hospital near the highway because it's hard to get
9 to the current hospital. Folks that are coming to
10 the new hospital will be able to use the expressway
11 which will make it a lot easier for them to get
12 healthcare. St. Elizabeth's new hospital will help
13 more people, more people will come to the new
14 hospital because of all of the services that will
15 be provided to them in a more efficient setting. I
16 live in East St. Louis and we need to have a trauma
17 center that is close to us. The new hospital will
18 be more accessible to those who need emergency
19 care. We need to do whatever possible to help
20 people and that's why I support St. Elizabeth's
21 plan to build a new hospital.

22 Thank you.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 50. 51.

24 DOVIE VOWELL-STEELE: I'm Dovie
25 Vowell-Steele from the west end, retired nurse of

1 30 years and I also do a lot of community work with
2 the Corps Meadow Homes Coalition, the Patient
3 Initiative, Controlled Development and the West End
4 Promotional Group. I have nothing to do.

5 But what I want to say today is
6 simple. I want you to listen, I want you to take
7 it home with you and think about it. Medicine was
8 better when it was a service rather than a
9 business. Just think about it.

10 Thank you very much.

11 MR. CONSTANTINO: 52. Ann Crook.

12 NATALIE JABLONSKI: My name is
13 Natalie Jablonski, I was born and raised and
14 currently live in Belleville, Illinois. 19 years
15 ago St. Elizabeth's Hospital saved my life. I was
16 a scared 18 year old and I received my pacemaker by
17 the skilled St. Elizabeth's cardiac team. I'll be
18 honest, I didn't know any friend or family beyond
19 the age of 70 who had experienced a pacemaker. But
20 I did know one thing and that is true today, I
21 would not be standing here without St. Elizabeth's
22 Hospital. St. Elizabeth's gave me the greatest
23 gift you could ever ask for, a gift of life, the
24 ability to celebrate the joy of every day. To have
25 the ability to receive an education, create a

1 family, give back to my family, the chance at a
2 future so it should come as no surprise to anyone
3 when I selected a place to build my career I chose
4 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. St. Elizabeth's
5 continues to be recognized as one of the top 10
6 cardiac hospitals in the country, not just the
7 metropolitan area, in the country. So if you're
8 asking me if I'm willing to drive an additional
9 seven miles so I continue that top cardiac care my
10 answer is yes. Let's be honest, I drive farther
11 for shopping experiences. Not only that but with
12 the proposed location I feel pride knowing that our
13 cardiac personnel and future patients throughout
14 the region will have access to superior cardiac
15 care. I would never be so selfish as the
16 opportunity to deny others to have increased access
17 to the quality healthcare St. Elizabeth's provides
18 to meet my family. I support St. Elizabeth's
19 Hospital, I support their plans for this proposed
20 regency facility and I encourage you to do the
21 same.

22 Thank you.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: 53.

24 ANNE CROOK: Hi, I'm Anne Crook. I
25 oppose St. Elizabeth's Hospital move from

1 Belleville. My husband and I have lived in
2 Belleville for over 30 years. St. Elizabeth's has
3 served both my family members and friends. In the
4 resent past my husband became ill at work and
5 needed emergent treatment. From where he works in
6 the coal mining industry in Southern Illinois St.
7 Elizabeth's Hospital is the closest facility. He
8 and many other employees that work in the Southern
9 Illinois coal mines have utilized St. Elizabeth's
10 Hospital for emergency services related injuries
11 and illness while at work. If St. Elizabeth's
12 moves to the O'Fallon site this will negatively
13 impact the emergent services that the Southern
14 Illinois coal miners have access to. Those who
15 work in the coal mining industry work in
16 potentially dangerous conditions every day to
17 provide energy resources. They deserve the best
18 which is the most convenient healthcare services.
19 I strongly urge you to deny the CON.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: 54.

21 CAROL LAWRENCE: My name is Carol
22 Lawrence and I am in support of the building of a
23 new hospital. Although my address says I live in
24 Belleville I actually live nine miles south of
25 Belleville, very, very close to Smithton. I am

1 disappointed in the pettiness and the audacity of
2 the area residents and physicians who think they
3 somehow still need and deserve two hospitals in
4 Belleville. How dare you all try to stand in the
5 way of something that would benefit our whole
6 region. I know we need a new hospital because very
7 recently I watched my 80 year old mother struggle
8 to get into a narrow patient bathroom into a tiny
9 inefficient bathroom after a stroke. I also
10 experienced the unnecessary, and I mean unnecessary
11 anguish that my relatives went through while trying
12 and trying to reach me by cell to find out how bad
13 the stroke was. All because you can't get cell
14 phone service in crucial parts of the hospital like
15 intensive care units and emergency departments.
16 For the good of the entire region we need to
17 replace St. Elizabeth's and if I by the grace of
18 good am able to drive to Bed Bath and Beyond to get
19 20 percent off a dish drainer I beg you to please
20 approve this project for the greater good. Let us
21 build a state-of-the-art hospital.

22 Thank you.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: 55.

24 DONNA MAUNO: I want to thank you for
25 providing me the opportunity to appear here today

1 to speak for project 14-043, St. Elizabeth's
2 Hospital. My name is Donna Mauno, I am the
3 president of the Pleasant Hill Neighborhood Watch
4 and I'm very active in the Franklin Neighborhood
5 Association. Basically, we form one community
6 located less than one mile from St. E's in the
7 northwest quadrant from the square. Since I am a
8 baby boomer born and raised in this community I'm
9 very familiar with the residents. Based on my
10 discussions and survey, namely with my fellow baby
11 boomers and the older generation, they tell me that
12 they are very concerned about the proposed move of
13 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. Some of these residents
14 fall in the poverty category and don't have the
15 support or resources to travel the longer distance
16 to the new location in O'Fallon. For these
17 individuals it means certain death because of the
18 horrific traffic conditions going to O'Fallon.
19 Based upon the sample survey 81 percent, 42
20 individuals, who currently go to St. E's will go to
21 Memorial.

22 I strongly believe that this plan has
23 the potential to strip medical care right from
24 under those who already have a limited pool of
25 resources and ask that you reject St. Elizabeth's

1 proposal.

2 Thank you

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: 55. 56.

4 CORINNE HANSEN: Good evening. My
5 name is Corinne Hansen and I live in O'Fallon. In
6 2003 I was diagnosed with severe bipolar disorder.
7 I went on a slew of different medications looking
8 for healing. As a military spouse I moved twice
9 and every new psychiatrist just gave me more
10 medication until I was taking nine different ones a
11 day. I also received 36 electric shock treatments
12 that permanently damaged my memory. By the time I
13 moved to Scott Air Force Base I was an emotionless
14 zombie. In 2010 I was admitted to St. Elizabeth's
15 for my 15th psychiatric hospitalization. Appalled
16 at my condition the psychiatrists at St. E's took
17 me off all my medications and started over. Within
18 two months I was back to a normal, functioning
19 adult. I was finally free from seven years of hell
20 and able to be a wife and mother again. You don't
21 have to be an incompetent to be dead. I feel the
22 medical care I received at St. E's literally
23 brought me back from the dead. Today I live a
24 wonderful life, a life I owe completely to them. I
25 support St. Elizabeth's Hospital plan to build a

1 replacement hospital on 64 and respectfully ask you
2 to approve this project.

3 Thank you.

4 MR. CONSTANTINO: 55. 57, I'm sorry.

5 BRANDY WETSTONE: My name is Brandy
6 Wetstone and I'm speaking on behalf of John
7 Calabra.

8 Hello, my name is John Calabra and I
9 am speaking to you not only as a Belleville
10 resident but as a patient volunteer at St.
11 Elizabeth's Hospital. So I both volunteer and have
12 been a patient on the rehabilitation floor. I know
13 from personal experience how inadequate the
14 buildings are for anyone that's using a walker or a
15 wheelchair. The tiny entrances and restrooms are
16 very perplexing for anyone who is already feeling
17 physical challenges to overcome. As a volunteer I
18 will see varying areas around the hospital that the
19 general patient does not have access to and know
20 firsthand how old and in need of repair the
21 infrastructure is. As an example, individuals who
22 are unable to use the stairs have to wait for what
23 seems like forever to even get on an elevator and
24 that would be if they were all working. Frequently
25 one or more will be broken and temporarily out of

1 service. Allow the new hospital to be built and I
2 will have absolutely no problem driving on my own
3 from Belleville for a new hospital a few miles away
4 to not only volunteer but to get healthcare
5 environment which is easily accessible and
6 accommodating to everyone. I am supporting the
7 building of a new hospital that can better serve a
8 greater population and encourage you to support it
9 too.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: 58. 59.

11 EMILY FULTZ: My name is Emily Fultz,
12 I'm a resident in the neighborhood where St.
13 Elizabeth's is currently located. I am most
14 concerned about the access to medical care of my
15 neighborhood, my city and my region. I believe St.
16 Elizabeth's proposed move Green Mount Road in the
17 I-64 corridor will hinder healthcare access for
18 residents south, east and west of this corridor
19 because of the severe traffic congestion all which
20 will get worse with the relocation of the hospital.
21 All of our hospital services will seemingly be
22 duplicated because of Memorial's new nearby
23 location. I urge the Board to deny this
24 Certificate of Need and I also encourage the
25 leaders of St. Elizabeth's Hospital to consider

1 rebuilding a modern hospital and healthcare
2 facility in Belleville which will be more
3 accessible to all residents of our region because
4 of our strong transportation network and our unique
5 urban fabric and great street system which together
6 provide easy access.

7 Thank you.

8 MR. CONSTANTINO: 59. 60.

9 HEIDE LIND: My name is Heide Lind.
10 I speak from the perspective of a doctor who has
11 lived in Belleville and worked at St. Elizabeth's
12 for nine years. One of the main reasons that the
13 medical community needs a regional hospital
14 independent from St. Louis is in order to attract
15 and keep the best doctors here in Illinois. I
16 strongly support the planned replacement hospital
17 on I-64 as the best solution to provide
18 subspecialty expertise and easy access for patients
19 in all of Southern Illinois.

20 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 60.

21 ERIC SCHAUSTER: My name is Eric
22 Schauster, I live in Belleville. I can actually
23 see the hospital from my house so I would hope that
24 the leaders of St. Elizabeth's will work with the
25 city to build a new hospital downtown. Back in

1 January, the night of the blizzard, my son had a
2 seizure and with the road conditions and everything
3 what normally takes about 60 seconds to drive took
4 us nearly 15 minutes. Had we gone to Memorial it
5 would have taken at least 30 and had we gone to
6 Green Mount Road it would have taken probably over
7 an hour. So location is key. For my family one of
8 the reasons we brought our home in that
9 neighborhood is because of the hospital and we ask
10 that you deny this Certificate of Need so that they
11 can remain in Belleville.

12 Thank you.

13 BILL SULLIVAN Good evening. I'm
14 Bill Sullivan and I'm a resident of Highland,
15 Illinois but I'm also the president and CEO of a
16 machine company, a local manufacturing firm, we
17 employ 85 people. I'm here to support St.
18 Elizabeth's plan to build the new facility along
19 I-64. As a business owner I do understand the need
20 to modernize, the need to control costs and deliver
21 what my customers need. Well let me tell you that
22 St. Elizabeth's needs this new facility. As a
23 business owner I understand the need to provide my
24 employees with access to the best and immediate
25 healthcare delivered in a cost-effective manner.

1 My employees need this new facility. And as a
2 business owner I know that difficult decisions must
3 sometimes be made for the greater good and the
4 right decision is not always the popular decision.
5 St. Elizabeth's decision to build a new facility is
6 the right decision if they want to continue to
7 deliver high quality healthcare services to the
8 residents of Southwest Illinois, just not tomorrow
9 but for many, many years to come. I ask you to
10 support growth, I ask you to support this project.

11 Thank you.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: 63.

13 Mahar MAHMOOD: My name is Mahar
14 Mahmood, I'm a 47 year resident of the community.
15 I have seen what happens when businesses abandon
16 the community, we all have, everyone who lives
17 here. We all remember when the mall came upon us
18 and the businesses fled to Fairview Heights. We
19 all remember when dealerships Schmidt Chevrolet,
20 Meyer Pontiac, Meyer Honda, we all remember those
21 businesses and guess what, they're gone. There
22 might be businesses in their place, it's not the
23 same. This would be far worse and I'm talking far
24 worse. And when I say abandoning it is abandoning
25 the community. Take a look at the other side of

1 town. Before Memorial decided to build another
2 facility they spent \$25 million on an orthopedic
3 neuro science building. They spent millions of
4 dollars renovating their hospital and complex, not
5 to mention the money they spent bringing doctors
6 into the community. When Memorial applied for its
7 CON, Certificate of Need, I read an article in the
8 newspaper that St. Elizabeth's said that it would
9 duplicate services and that there wasn't enough.
10 What happened? What changed? Nothing's changed.
11 I would hope that one of those facilities doesn't
12 close down and I would hope that that is the job of
13 the CON to protect us against that.

14 Thank you.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: 63.

16 CHARLES SILVEY: Hello, my name is
17 Charles Silvey and I live in Highland, Illinois.
18 I'm here this evening to support St. Elizabeth's
19 Hospital and its plan to build a modern hospital.

20 One year ago I started having
21 seizures. At the time we didn't have any answers
22 as to what they were and what they were caused by
23 which is a scary situation. I was seen in the
24 emergency room and as an inpatient at St.
25 Elizabeth's where I received excellent care. The

1 hospital's current location made finding the
2 location more taxing on my family by being far off
3 the interstate.

4 Additionally, the hospital's age was
5 shown by the experience. While the care given was
6 excellent, the facilities were aged. The room I
7 stayed in had issues including the bathroom door
8 which wouldn't stay shut.

9 By having a new facility St.
10 Elizabeth's Hospital will have easier access by
11 more people and will have facilities to provide the
12 excellent care that they are capable of giving.

13 St. Elizabeth's choice of a site that
14 is easily accessible next to Interstate 64 makes
15 sense and I look forward to having a modern
16 hospital closer to where I live.

17 Thank you for your time and I ask
18 that you vote yes for a modern, full-service St.
19 Elizabeth's Hospital to meet the healthcare needs
20 of the entire region.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: 64. 65.

22 KEN WARD: Good evening ladies and
23 gentlemen, to the Board good evening. My name is
24 Ken Ward, citizen of East St. Louis area and I
25 really, you know, change is very good but I think

1 that this proposal, you know, it's a very big
2 financial burden to Allenton and the area that I
3 come from and transportation wise, you know, I
4 think it's something, ain't nothing free, you know,
5 and I think this will probably be like \$8 increase
6 on us down in that area. You know, areas like
7 Allenton, Brooklyn, Washington park, East St.
8 Louis, Madison, this is a very big burden
9 transportation wise because as I said everything is
10 not free. This is not free. This is
11 transportation, St. Elizabeth's just don't have
12 those facilities and financial money for this area.
13 I just want to just bring that to everyone and
14 thanks for letting me talk.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: 65. 66.

16 JEFF WILD: Good evening. My name is
17 Jeff Wild, I'm s resident of the city of O'Fallon,
18 a retired police officer with the city for over 26
19 years and currently the business manager for the
20 O'Fallon EMS. I'm here to share my support for the
21 proposed replacement hospital project presented by
22 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. Accommodations and the
23 current ambulance bay at St. Elizabeth's are tight
24 for our emergency vehicles. There is just one way
25 in and one way out. Often if multiple rigs are on

1 site a driver may have to wait for one to leave
2 before backing into a spot to unload a patient.
3 The layout of the current physical space and size
4 is also difficult for our EMS teams to maneuver
5 patients to rooms, registration or other areas.
6 Additionally from a public safety the location of
7 an interstate versus south/north two-lane streets
8 in a downtown area should reduce the chance of
9 accidents through intersections and improve
10 response times for our EMS. The I-64 location is
11 an advantage to patients from all surrounding
12 communities large and small. The Metro East
13 deserves a state-of-the-art hospital to care for
14 all the residents of the region.

15 Thank you.

16 AMY THOMAS: My name is Amy Thomas
17 and I'm here to voice my opposition to St.
18 Elizabeth's plans to leave Belleville. Belleville
19 has been a two hospital community for decades.
20 Residents living south and east of downtown
21 Belleville will certainly be put at greater risk.
22 Plans by St. Elizabeth's to leave Belleville after
23 being a cornerstone of the Belleville community for
24 over a century will result in irreparable harm to
25 downtown Belleville.

1 Thank you.

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: 69.

3 KIMBERLY WALLACE: Hello. My name is
4 Kimberly Wallace and I'm speaking in support of the
5 plan proposed by St. Elizabeth's Hospital to build
6 a replacement hospital off Route 64 in St. Clair
7 County. I am both a business owner and a resident
8 of the Swansea-O'Fallon area. As a business owner
9 I feel it makes perfect business sense to provide
10 service that is very accessible to the public. I
11 too am a healthcare provider in this area and the
12 convenience of this location supports my patients
13 which is one of the reasons why my practice
14 continues to thrive. As a resident I would be very
15 grateful to have emergency care services available
16 that would take 15 to 20 minutes versus 30 to 45
17 minutes. Also having closer EMS services can mean
18 the difference between life and death and with
19 interstate 64 so close to the hospital the
20 ambulances have more accessible routes for quicker
21 care for patients. A new modern hospital in this
22 area makes business sense. It offers quality of
23 the medical services to just more than the
24 Belleville residents but to the population as a
25 whole.

1 Thank you for your time. Please
2 approve this project so that both my patients and
3 my neighbors can start going to St. Elizabeth's
4 Hospital.

5 ANGELA LIBELL: Good evening. My
6 name is Angela Libell, I'm a case manager in the
7 emergency department at St. Elizabeth's. One facet
8 of my job is to meet with the patients and their
9 families who come through the ER. I try to find
10 out about them so we can meet their needs. I also
11 like to find out why they chose St. E's and never
12 once have I heard them say they came because of the
13 convenient location or because they like old
14 buildings. What I usually hear is that they
15 patronize us because they like our staff and the
16 way in which we provide our services. Many say
17 they are excited about the new facility and they
18 would follow us to Shiloh. I also like to find out
19 where they come from. Many people come from
20 Belleville but just as many come from O'Fallon and
21 Shiloh, Granite City, Collinsville, Cahokia, East
22 St. Louis and Scott Air Force Base.

23 Some people are concerned that the
24 underserved will not have access to the new
25 hospital, however, many of the underserved come to

1 the ER via ambulance even though they live just a
2 few blocks away and the situation is non-emergent.
3 Also many of them have access to many of our
4 services. We all know change is hard and I
5 respectfully request the Board provide St.
6 Elizabeth's our CON so we may advance forward into
7 the 21st Century and serve all the people of our
8 region.

9 Thank you.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 70. Dallas
11 Cook.

12 71.

13 MR. CONSTANTINO: 72.

14 GEORGETTE ALLEY: Thank you for the
15 opportunity to speak tonight about my support for
16 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. My name is Georgette
17 Alley and I live in Collinsville, Illinois. My
18 husband and I have three children and the last two
19 were both delivered at St. Elizabeth's Hospital. I
20 drove from Collinsville to Belleville because it
21 was important to me to deliver at a hospital that
22 is lined with high quality care. The nurses and
23 team caring for me during my stay were all
24 wonderful and I recommend, but I have to admit the
25 location was less than ideal for me. On the way to

1 St. Elizabeth's to deliver my third child we were
2 stopped at Route 159 Belleville by a train while in
3 labor. We made it in time but that experience
4 comes to mind when I think about St. Elizabeth's
5 for emergency medical needs. Will I get stopped by
6 a train, tracks are not only south of St.
7 Elizabeth's but also north. I'm disappointed some
8 people are against St. Elizabeth's plans to build a
9 modern hospital. This hospital will still be close
10 to Belleville and a lot closer than hospitals in
11 St. Louis. Patients can take comfort in knowing
12 that the new St. Elizabeth's will be easily
13 accessible along Interstate 64. I can't wait to
14 see the new St. Elizabeth's. Please approve this
15 project for the future of healthcare in our region.

16 Thank you.

17 BRIAN FLYNN: I'm Brian Flynn, I'm
18 the attorney for the city of Belleville. I
19 reviewed the St. Elizabeth's application and there
20 were two items I wish to highlight. One item is
21 that they rank the impact on the business plan,
22 this is ranked on possible score of 1 through 30,
23 they give the new hospital at Green Mount a maximum
24 score of 30. The other element, another element
25 that was considered was supports the Franciscan

1 mission. This is also ranked at a possible score 1
2 through 30. They gave the Green Mount Hospital a
3 score of 18. I've listened intently this evening
4 and at the last hearing listening to the current
5 conditions. I've heard about a need for a
6 state-of-the-art facility, I've heard about the ICU
7 being inefficient with its natural light, age,
8 decaying, I've heard many of the comments.
9 There's no reason any of these issues can not be
10 honored with a state-of-the-art facility being
11 built in the city of Belleville or we can't get
12 natural light in the city Belleville because. All
13 these issues can be rectified right here in the
14 city of Belleville. We also heard this evening
15 from a mental health patient and that reminded me
16 of my own grandmother who received mental health
17 care. They saved her life because they were here
18 in Belleville. Unfortunately their mental health
19 services and pediatric care have all been
20 discontinued right here in Belleville. I'm asking
21 this Board to not allow St. Elizabeth's to end any
22 more services in Belleville.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: 73.

24 Larry Moore.

25 MARGARET LUNA: Good evening. My

1 name is Margaret Luna and I'm a resident of
2 Collinsville, Illinois. I support St. Elizabeth's
3 Hospital and its plans to build a replacement
4 hospital along Interstate 64 in St. Clair County.
5 I've been a patient at St. Elizabeth's multiple
6 times as have my family members and my friends. We
7 represent a portion of 75 percent of St.
8 Elizabeth's patients coming from outside the city
9 of Belleville. Additionally I've worked for St.
10 Elizabeth's for nearly 20 years allowing me to
11 firsthand see how our patients and how our sisters
12 are cared for and how the mission and values of the
13 organization provide service. I'm excited that a
14 modern full-service hospital will be available to
15 the patients of St. Clair County and our
16 surrounding Metro East communities. The current
17 St. Elizabeth's is difficult to get from. Having a
18 hospital along Interstate 64 makes sense and it is
19 clear St. Elizabeth's is committed to supporting
20 Belleville as many outpatient services and jobs
21 will remain in Belleville.

22 Thank you for your time. I
23 respectfully ask you support this.

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: Larry Moore.

25 LARRY MOORE: Well, based on comments

1 that I have seen tonight and listened to tonight I
2 should say I think there's no doubt whatsoever
3 about the quality and staff and service at St.
4 Elizabeth's Hospital. We've had case after case
5 mentioned where people have literally had their
6 lives saved or significantly improved by the
7 actions of the staff, nurses and aides, doctors and
8 others at St. Elizabeth's Hospital. Story after
9 story has been told, however, about inadequate
10 facilities of the current hospital. So basically
11 when you really think about it logically it's a
12 no-brainer. Those of us who support keeping St.
13 Elizabeth's in Belleville also support a modern
14 state-of-the-art hospital, we just believe it can
15 be built in Belleville. There also is no doubt
16 that people east and south of Belleville will
17 suffer an access to service by this move.
18 Ladies and gentlemen I strongly oppose the move of
19 St. Elizabeth's Hospital.

20 Thank you very much.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: Larry O'Malley?

22 Is there anymore signed in
23 opposition? It's the blue sheets. Anyone else
24 holding a blue sheet? Anyone.

25 Those who have the white sheets can

1 you please bring them forward with your testimony?

2 Please line up over here to the side.

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: Closing comment,
4 just one more.

5 MARYANN REESE: On behalf of the
6 physicians and the employees and the sisters and
7 those today here in support of our project and most
8 importantly on behalf of our patients that use our
9 services and will continue to use our services I
10 thank you very, very much. We look forward, we're
11 proud of the last 140 years and we look forward to
12 the next 140 years.

13 MR. CONSTANTINO: I know for my part
14 I really appreciate all your cooperation. Thank
15 you very much, you've been great. Thanks for
16 having us back, we appreciate it.

17

18

19 (Whereupon, the hearing concluded at 7:00 p.m.)

20

21

22

23

24

25

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

REPORTER CERTIFICATE

I, SUZANNE BENOIST, Certified Shorthand Reporter, do hereby certify that there came before me at the Belle Claire Fairgrounds and Expo Center, 200 S. Belt East, Belleville, IL 62220, the above-referenced parties, that the proceeding was translated and proofread using computer-aided transcription, and the above transcript of proceedings is a true and accurate transcript of my notes as taken at the time of said event.

I further certify that I am neither attorney nor counsel for nor related nor employed by any of the parties to the action in which this examination is taken; further, that I am not a relative or employee of any attorney or counsel employed by the parties hereto or financially interested in this action.

Dated this 4th day of December, 2014.



SUZANNE BENOIST, RPR, CCR, CSR-IL

A				
abandon 33:14 76:15	accommodate 63:10,14	Adrian 3:17 47:20 48:21,23 48:24	83:17	40:22 69:25
abandoned 10:5 35:5	accommodating 73:6	adult 71:19	allow 12:25 14:2 35:5 73:1 85:21	applaud 63:21
abandoning 9:12 10:11 34:13 44:24 60:15 76:24,24	Accommodatio... 79:22	advance 63:12 83:6	allowed 58:25	applicant 19:17
ability 16:8 34:24 66:24,25	account 25:3	advanced 63:10	allowing 13:3 14:5 15:15 16:23 31:12 33:25 42:12 86:10	application 19:20 24:8,24 46:9 51:3 59:1 84:19
able 15:3 37:11 50:19 52:20 63:5 65:10 69:18 71:20	accounting 9:23	advantage 37:8 37:12 80:11	alter 46:24	applications 7:15
above-referenc... 89:7	accurate 89:10	adverse 25:4	alternative 47:7 47:9 53:13	applied 77:6
absolutely 17:15 73:2	achieved 16:20 52:22	adversely 24:18	alternatives 19:18 46:10	applies 7:15,18
accept 30:11,14 30:16	act 26:21	advocate 18:21 18:22	alum 27:23	apply 7:11
access 12:18 16:4 16:18 21:9 23:13 24:12 25:4 26:12 30:5 32:22 34:14 37:9 39:20 43:22,25 44:5 46:2,15,21 51:8 59:13 61:1,22 62:4,11 64:24 67:14,16 68:14 72:19 73:14,17 74:6,18 75:24 78:10 82:24 83:3 87:17	action 28:11 89:14,18	afternoon 11:17 15:18 41:14	amazing 42:22	appointed 7:3
accessibility 63:7	actions 87:7	age 66:19 78:4 85:7	ambulance 27:16 56:17,22 79:23 83:1	appreciate 11:14 26:16 43:19 88:14,16
accessible 10:14 12:1 15:9 23:20 42:19 43:6 45:24 48:18 50:12,13 52:23 55:11 63:19 65:18 73:5 74:3 78:14 81:10,20 84:13	active 29:16 45:22 70:4	aged 18:16 62:6 78:6	ambulances 56:16,18,19 81:20	appropriate 8:9
accidents 80:9	actual 41:1	ages 42:5	amount 21:16	approve 12:21 13:16 25:24 31:22 35:1 36:2 48:20 50:20 53:8 59:18 61:11 63:24 69:20 72:2 82:2 84:14
	acuity 57:20	aging 14:20	Amy 4:25 80:16 80:16	approved 19:24 23:24 41:8 64:18
	added 58:22	Agnes 54:17,19	analysis 21:22	approximately 19:1 35:11
	adding 32:25	ago 32:3 34:2,16 36:24 41:20 46:2 64:19 66:15 77:20	ancillary 12:9 38:11	area 11:24 12:5 16:4,5,17 19:25 21:6,19 28:12 28:16 34:17 35:20 42:7,11 45:8 46:5 49:13 55:21 59:7 60:24 62:5 64:3 64:5 67:7 69:2 78:24 79:2,6,12 80:8 81:8,11,22
	addition 9:21,25 26:12 32:7 44:17 51:17	Agree 13:16 57:3 59:25 61:19	anguish 69:11	areas 9:21 12:2 19:1 26:9 54:24 72:18 79:6 80:5
	additional 6:23 20:24 51:14 67:8	agreed 13:12	Ann 66:11	area's 21:22
	Additionally 63:8 78:4 80:6 86:9	aide 32:4 48:13	Anne 4:12 67:24 67:24	argue 18:1 21:25
	address 18:19 68:23	aides 87:7	annual 41:10	argument 10:10 49:10
	addressed 24:24	ain't 79:4	answer 54:10 67:10	
	adds 52:16	Air 42:2 45:6,21 45:25 71:13 82:22	answers 77:21	
	adequate 16:13 16:18	Alexa 2:8 12:23 12:24 13:2	anxiety 32:25 52:17	
	adjacent 44:19 46:17	alleged 17:13	Anybody 30:12	
	administrative 38:18	Allenton 79:2,7	anymore 87:22	
	administrator 6:17	alleviate 35:24	anyway 59:11	
	admission 33:17	Alley 5:5 83:14	aortic 34:4	
	admit 31:4 83:24		Appalled 71:15	
	admitted 32:11 48:8 51:6 64:15 71:14		Appeal 13:10	
			appear 28:8	

<p>artery 12:11 article 77:7 asking 58:14 67:8 85:20 Assessment 62:9 assessments 19:16 assisted 23:22 associated 54:25 Association 28:24 29:1,6 70:5 assured 21:10 attached 28:6 32:17 42:24 attacks 19:10 attempted 37:23 attendance 13:14 attendants 45:13 attended 13:12 attention 6:3 19:9 48:7 attentive 45:14 attest 45:21 attorney 84:18 89:12,16 attract 14:4 57:23 74:14 audacity 69:1 availability 51:3 available 34:6 44:18,20 56:20 63:4 81:15 86:14 Avery 6:17 30:12 awaiting 39:14 awards 52:19 awkward 48:5 a.m 9:15 48:1</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">B</p> <hr/> <p>B 2:25 33:22 baby 70:8,10 back 9:18 10:13 54:9 59:9 60:10 67:1 71:18,23 74:25 88:16</p>	<p>backing 80:2 backlogged 64:9 bad 69:12 Baden 32:1 52:1 53:3 balance 12:3 Barans 47:20 Barcas 3:17 48:21,23,24 barely 39:18 barriers 52:16 Base 42:3 45:7 71:13 82:22 based 16:19 20:19 44:14 70:9,19 86:25 basically 70:5 87:10 basis 20:17 53:22 Bassma 2:9 14:14,15 Bath 69:18 bathroom 69:8,9 78:7 bathrooms 39:18 bay 79:23 becoming 12:13 bed 32:16 39:14 41:1 51:10,12 69:18 beds 38:7 39:12 39:16 51:14,17 51:18 58:16,20 58:21 64:18 bedside 63:10 beg 58:23 69:19 began 6:1 32:3 beginning 32:6 behalf 31:21 72:6 88:5,8 believe 11:25 15:25 18:7 21:20 44:3 50:12 70:22 73:15 87:14 Belle 1:15 89:5 Belleville 1:17</p>	<p>9:13,14,20 10:4 10:7,19 11:6 14:2,11 15:20 15:24 16:2,5,7 17:5,7 19:1,22 20:15 21:23 23:13 24:9,22 25:8 26:6,9,14 26:19 27:15,21 28:2,4,5,9,12 28:13 29:2,4 30:25 33:11 34:13,17,25 35:3,11 36:9 38:20,23 39:1 40:20 41:4 42:20,25 43:4 43:21,22 44:11 44:13,17 45:1 45:19 46:11,18 47:5,7,12,15 48:25 49:11 51:4,9,15 53:11 53:13,19,22,23 54:4,6,11,12 55:17,18 56:2 56:15,16 58:7 58:13,15,19,21 58:24 59:2 60:9 60:18,23 61:21 61:24 64:3,8,10 66:14 68:1,2,24 68:25 69:4 72:9 73:3 74:2,11,22 75:11 80:18,18 80:21,22,23,25 81:24 82:20 83:20 84:2,10 84:18 85:11,12 85:14,18,20,22 86:9,20,21 87:13,15,16 89:6 Belleville's 19:2 29:25 30:5,6 34:23 Belt 1:16 89:6</p>	<p>beneficial 35:20 benefit 47:9 62:14 69:5 benefits 28:13 40:15 41:11 Benoist 1:21 89:3 89:22 best 10:7 12:17 13:13 22:2,4 26:21 28:17 31:3,8 42:17 50:7 53:2 59:14 61:2 63:6,7,20 68:17 74:15,17 75:24 Beth 3:19 50:22 50:23 better 12:2 14:4 14:23,24 21:3 34:14 40:5 66:8 73:7 beyond 66:18 69:18 big 79:1,8 bigger 37:7 biggest 55:21 Bill 4:20 17:16 75:13,14 bipolar 71:6 bit 18:8 22:12 49:4 black 17:24 Blackwell 3:4 35:9,10 Blair 2:16 24:2,2 blanket 48:10,12 blessed 42:20 blizzard 75:1 blocked 44:3 blocks 44:16,18 44:25 56:11 83:2 blue 87:23,24 board 6:17,19 7:2,3,12 8:8,11 13:10,10,15 16:10,15 18:12</p>	<p>18:18 19:16,23 20:1 24:14 25:2 25:3 26:22 27:1 28:2 31:22 36:2 36:11 58:9,14 58:23 73:23 78:23 83:5 85:21 Board's 11:15 Bob 2:11 17:2,2 Bonne 33:11 Bonnie 2:24 33:10 boomer 70:8 boomers 70:11 born 13:7 25:15 27:22 66:13 70:8 boss 6:17 bottleneck 51:16 bottom 10:23 18:5 boy 17:6 Bradley 2:3 6:15 6:24 7:1 Brandy 72:5,5 breaks 53:24 Breese 11:18 27:5,10 33:25 57:7,10 Brian 5:6 84:17 84:17 bring 6:25 79:13 88:1 bringing 77:5 broad 49:22 broken 59:12 72:25 Brooklyn 59:16 79:7 brother 59:16 brought 71:23 75:8 budgeted 10:1 Buffett 17:17 build 8:15 14:23 20:16 21:3,19</p>
--	---	---	--	--

25:14 26:7 31:1 31:12 32:2 35:13 36:9 37:19 40:19 45:9 46:18 47:23 50:6,11 52:3 62:21 65:7 65:21 67:3 69:21 71:25 74:25 75:18 76:5 77:1,19 81:5 84:8 86:3 building 7:6 10:6 10:13 21:17,24 22:6 32:14 47:3 47:3,12 48:9,10 48:18 52:22 68:22 73:7 77:3 buildings 72:14 82:14 built 28:8 39:15 59:9 61:21 62:1 73:1 85:11 87:15 burden 46:20 79:2,8 buried 50:16 bus 42:22 43:1 buses 52:14 business 9:24 13:5 17:13 20:1 23:5 28:6 33:24 58:11 61:15 66:9 75:19,23 76:2 79:19 81:7 81:8,9,22 84:21 businesses 21:5 41:6 76:15,18 76:21,22 busy 64:12 buy 54:2 bypass 50:8 bypasses 34:5	Calabra 4:16 72:7,8 calculations 53:14 54:9 call 56:1 called 7:9 9:1,1,2 calls 56:7 camp 29:10 campers 29:13 campus 9:14,20 10:1,25 24:8 32:2 38:20,23 46:22 55:1 capabilities 56:6 capable 78:12 capacities 52:6 capacity 24:23 35:3 38:25 64:17 cardiac 27:11,13 32:13,22 38:10 66:17 67:6,9,13 67:14 cardiovascular 40:7 43:18 care 11:21 12:15 12:20 14:25 15:2,10,13,14 19:12 22:17 23:9,19 25:16 25:23 27:11,13 31:4,6,7,10 33:3 34:6,25 35:15,18 37:4 37:12 38:8,17 40:5,7 43:17 47:2 48:7,8 49:17 52:19,21 53:5 57:11,16 57:19,22 58:2 59:18,24 60:15 60:25 61:1,17 61:18 63:4,20 63:23 65:19 67:9,15 69:15 70:23 71:22 73:14 77:25	78:5,12 80:13 81:15,21 83:22 85:17,19 cared 13:8 86:12 career 32:3 55:6 67:3 carefully 16:15 caring 23:11 43:5 61:2 62:24 83:23 Carmichael 2:22 30:23,24 Carol 4:13 68:21 68:21 carried 7:24 Carson 2:25 33:22,23 case 7:19 17:8 20:4 82:6 87:4 87:4 category 70:14 cath 32:13,22 38:10 Catherine 60:8 Catholic 42:18 cause 28:11 caused 77:22 causes 43:22 CCR 1:21 89:22 celebrate 66:24 celebrated 23:4 celebrations 44:1 cell 69:12,13 center 1:15 20:16 22:6 41:22 43:18 54:23 65:17 89:5 centered 49:18 centers 46:20 49:18 central 15:7 60:4 Centreville 24:22 26:10 century 31:9 61:19,20 63:6 63:13 80:24 83:7	CEO 9:8 57:5 75:15 certain 7:8,13 46:10 70:17 certainly 36:10 80:21 Certificate 7:9 12:22 22:3 27:20 73:24 75:10 77:7 89:1 Certified 89:3 certify 89:4,12 cetera 19:10 challenges 72:17 chance 67:1 80:8 change 7:7 78:25 83:4 changed 77:10 77:10 changes 7:8 20:17 42:4 changing 46:4 charged 7:19 charity 21:10,16 Charles 4:22 77:16,17 cheaper 47:11 chest 32:11 Chevrolet 76:19 chief 37:16 55:17 child 84:1 children 25:15 29:10 32:8 36:22 83:18 choice 21:6 53:2 78:13 choose 52:12 chose 37:3 67:3 82:11 chosen 21:24 47:9 chronically 62:7 circumstances 34:10 citizen 78:24 citizens 15:20 16:2 19:3	citizen's 8:19 city 10:7 16:7 35:25 43:21 44:16,17,18,25 44:25 46:17 53:10,19 54:7 54:12 55:17 56:2,3 58:19 73:15 74:25 79:17,18 82:21 84:18 85:11,12 85:14 86:8 City's 46:9 civil 59:24 claim 10:11 44:12 46:14,19 46:25 claiming 47:11 Clair 1:15 13:9 14:9 18:21,25 24:16,20 35:14 41:23 47:25 49:16 50:24 52:4 55:20,24 58:1 81:6 86:4 86:15 Claire 89:5 Clayborne's 26:4 clear 32:13 61:7 86:19 clearly 24:24 43:6 clinic 9:14 clinical 9:21 49:23 54:24 55:11 57:14 Clinton 23:3 33:24 52:9,10 53:4 57:11 clock 63:4 close 19:3,14 29:2 46:24 56:10 58:3 59:23 60:2 62:1 65:17 68:25 77:12 81:19 84:9
<hr/> C <hr/> Cahokia 26:10 82:21				

<p>closed 46:1 closer 10:25 11:1 27:12 78:16 81:17 84:10 closes 43:21 closest 53:19 56:11 68:7 closing 5:10 64:10 88:3 closure 35:2 coal 68:6,9,14,15 Coalition 66:2 code 10:16 codes 10:24 cold 48:9 colleague 52:7 colleagues 31:21 College 54:23 Collins 4:9 65:4 65:5 Collinsville 41:24 82:21 83:17,20 86:2 come 11:7 33:13 49:11,13 53:14 54:9 65:13 67:2 76:9 79:3 82:9 82:19,19,20,25 comes 8:5,10,16 27:25 35:21 56:24 84:4 comfort 84:11 comfortably 63:9 63:14 comforted 48:14 coming 15:9 65:9 86:8 commendable 21:8 comment 6:22 40:13 88:3 comments 2:3,6 6:21 41:13 49:2 50:1 85:8 86:25 commission 17:22 commitment</p>	<p>34:16 61:7 62:11 63:22 committed 12:20 56:3 61:8 86:19 communications 9:23 communities 10:22 16:3 22:5 23:17 26:13 43:2 59:15 80:12 86:16 community 18:6 20:5 22:18 28:24 29:1,3 30:6 33:14 34:22 35:7 36:6 38:15 39:3 41:22 42:8 44:11 49:14 50:19 51:4,9 53:3 54:23 58:12 60:16 62:9,14 66:1 70:5,8 74:13 76:14,16,25 77:6 80:19,23 companies 20:21 company 75:16 compassion 35:18 compassionate 13:22,23 14:6 compensate 16:9 competitor 11:23 complement 38:11 completely 71:24 complex 77:4 compliance 20:24 29:18 compliments 10:3 comprehensive 19:16 23:11 computer-aided 89:8 CON 7:10,12</p>	<p>47:8 53:12 64:18,23 68:19 77:7,13 83:6 concern 22:17 24:7 concerned 15:19 24:11,17 34:23 36:5 51:2 64:4 70:12 73:14 82:23 concerning 18:14 29:13 concerns 16:23 56:12 concluded 88:19 conclusion 13:17 25:3 condition 71:16 conditions 19:8 68:16 70:18 75:2 85:5 conduct 6:8 congestion 73:19 connect 12:4 consequences 28:4 29:11 consider 10:15 16:15 25:6 26:18 73:25 consideration 28:19 53:21 considered 8:17 19:18 84:25 considering 11:15 27:19 consistently 57:12 Constantino 2:2 5:11 6:2,6 8:24 11:16 12:23 14:13 15:17 17:1 18:11 20:12 22:9,24 24:1 25:10 26:1 27:18 28:20 30:9 31:24 33:6 33:20 35:8 36:3</p>	<p>36:14 37:14 39:6 40:9 42:14 44:7 45:3 47:20 48:21 50:2 51:23 54:14 55:14 59:4,20 60:8 61:12 62:17 64:1 65:3 65:23 66:11 67:23 68:20 69:23 71:3 72:4 73:10 74:8,20 76:12 77:15 78:21 79:15 81:2 83:10,13 85:23 86:24 87:21 88:3,13 constantly 48:11 constituents 26:21 constraints 32:14 constricted 16:6 construction 12:6 19:24 40:16,17,20 48:4 contact 48:12 CONTD 3:1 4:1 5:1 contend 27:14 continue 11:9 17:22,23,25 20:21,23 29:20 33:12 34:20 49:9 55:6 60:17 62:15 67:9 76:6 88:9 continues 42:1 67:5 81:14 continuing 38:1 contradicts 30:1 65:1 contrary 51:20 control 75:20 controlled 37:7 66:3 convenience</p>	<p>81:12 convenient 68:18 82:13 convert 10:2 Cook 83:11 cooperation 88:14 core 42:7 Corinne 4:15 71:4,5 corner 6:20 27:7 cornerstone 80:23 corporate 53:18 Corps 66:2 corridor 50:7 64:19 73:17,18 cost 20:24 21:7 46:1 47:8,9,10 47:12,13,14 53:12 costs 75:20 cost-effective 75:25 counsel 89:13,16 count 41:1 51:12 57:19 counter 26:11 33:16 Counties 23:3 country 67:6,7 counts 27:14 county 11:25 13:9 14:9 18:22 18:25 24:16,20 28:14 33:24 35:14 41:23 47:25 49:17 50:24 52:4,9,10 53:4 55:20,24 57:12 58:2 81:7 86:4,15 couple 22:11 court 8:4 courthouse 28:16 Courtney 6:17 8:23</p>
--	---	--	--	--

<p>courts 18:24 coverage 38:14 create 11:20 12:4 22:20 40:23 51:16 66:25 created 16:9 40:18,18 creates 54:7 criteria 7:13,21 critical 57:2 63:4 63:11,16,23 critically 62:24 Crook 4:12 66:11 67:24,24 crucial 69:14 cry 47:17 Crystal 2:22 30:23,24 CSR-IL 1:21 89:22 CT 38:10 current 25:5,7 26:19 28:18 29:5 35:23 39:1 41:3 45:15,21 46:22 50:15 63:8 64:16 65:9 78:1 79:23 80:3 85:4 86:16 87:10 currently 10:18 24:19 38:22 41:24 45:6 46:16 50:10,14 58:15 64:7 66:14 70:20 73:13 79:19 customers 23:8 23:21 75:21 cut 20:21</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <hr/> <p>dad 25:16 59:8 daily 20:17 53:22 Dallas 83:10 damage 28:12 damaged 71:12</p>	<p>dangerous 68:16 dare 69:4 Darnell 4:3 59:5 59:6 dash 24:5 27:2 data 10:12 Dated 89:19 daughter 13:7 Dave 50:4 David 3:18 50:3 day 9:14 59:9 63:1 64:8,11 66:24 68:16 71:11 89:19 days 22:11 dead 71:21,23 dealerships 76:19 Dean 3:21 53:9 53:10 Deanne 3:6 death 70:17 81:18 Debra 3:8 39:8,9 decade 17:11 decades 15:7 80:19 decaying 14:20 85:8 December 1:11 89:19 decide 37:1 decided 77:1 decides 7:12 deciding 7:20 decision 7:17 8:12 13:23,24 13:25 24:25 27:25 28:4 33:16 76:4,4,5 76:6 decisions 20:19 76:2 decommissioned 10:2 decrease 12:12 21:16 22:21</p>	<p>64:17 Dee 36:19 deeply 33:13 delaying 52:17 delays 43:22,24 52:25 deliver 14:25 37:2 63:5 75:20 76:7 83:21 84:1 delivered 32:7 36:21,24 75:25 83:19 delivering 54:16 63:22 delivery 17:9 20:3 32:15 49:3 demand 19:9 24:23 25:5 demographics 21:18,22 deny 27:1 36:11 58:25 67:16 68:19 73:23 75:10 denying 25:1 department 6:7 22:14,15,20 24:16 38:8,9 51:7,8,11 55:2 55:19,22,25 56:5 58:23 60:9 82:7 departments 55:20,24 64:7 69:15 describes 49:5 describing 13:20 deserve 33:4 40:5 44:4 55:10 61:19 63:19 68:17 69:3 deserves 15:1 53:4 80:13 designed 14:24 31:9 39:2 63:9 designing 38:16 desire 11:19</p>	<p>Despite 17:10 determine 10:7 22:2 determining 21:19 detours 43:20 devastating 19:12 20:7 30:7 devastation 44:23 54:11 developed 22:11 development 23:22 66:3 diagnosed 71:6 DIANE 36:15 difference 13:21 55:24 81:18 different 47:5 71:7,10 difficult 23:14 32:15 39:25 48:16 50:15 76:2 80:4 86:17 difficulties 61:23 difficulty 32:23 diligent 26:24 dire 56:23 direct 52:10 direction 29:15 directly 26:10 44:18 56:1 director 17:4 24:15 29:16 60:12 disabilities 40:2 disadvantage 16:12 disadvantaged 30:5 disagree 18:1 disappointed 36:5 69:1 84:7 discontinue 15:23 discontinued 43:24 85:20 discretion 25:2</p>	<p>discussed 8:11 discussions 70:10 dish 69:19 disorder 71:6 Dispatch 13:20 disruption 47:1,4 distance 37:10 43:9 70:15 division 9:24 17:4 doctor 48:24 49:5 74:10 doctors 43:16 74:15 77:5 87:7 Dodson 3:10 41:14,15 doing 8:14 18:7 22:1 dollars 17:12 21:1 22:2,4 25:7 77:4 Donald 2:9 14:14 14:15 Donna 3:11 4:5 4:14 42:14,15 42:16,16 60:11 60:12 69:24 70:2 door 32:16,18 78:7 doorways 39:11 Dorris 3:25 58:6 58:7 doubt 87:2,15 Dougherty 3:11 42:15,15,16,16 Dovie 4:10 65:24 65:24 downgrade 13:18 28:10 downtown 10:3,9 10:19 11:24 15:24 19:22 23:13 27:15 36:10 39:1 41:4 41:6 43:21 44:13 46:19</p>
---	---	--	---	---

47:7 50:16 53:13 74:25 80:8,20,25 dozen 44:25 Dr 14:14 30:24 62:19 drainer 69:19 dream 54:21 drive 52:8 53:23 58:1 67:8,10 69:18 75:3 driver 80:1 driving 73:2 drove 48:3 83:20 due 11:25 37:9 40:25 41:4 duplicate 16:16 21:7 77:9 duplicated 73:22 duplication 64:24 duplicative 37:25 Dupo 47:22 48:17 duty 45:22	60:25 61:25 64:16 65:16 73:18 78:24 79:7 80:12,20 82:21 86:16 87:16 89:6 eastward 42:2 easy 44:5 61:1 74:6,18 eat 53:24 54:2 economic 12:5 16:19 17:8 44:23 54:5 economically 16:7 ED 64:12 editorial 13:20 education 9:18 29:3 58:9 66:25 educator 32:7 Edwards 2:8,20 12:23,24 13:2 27:19,21 effect 16:1 25:4 effective 23:12 effects 19:11 54:6 efficient 7:21 15:2 55:9 57:14 65:15 effort 11:15 eight 44:18 either 46:24 60:22 64:8 elderly 20:8 21:9 electric 71:11 element 46:21 84:24,24 Elementary 29:7 elevate 11:20 elevator 32:18,21 32:22 72:23 elevators 32:19 32:24 39:24 Elizabeth 1:7 5:10 9:5 13:8 14:8 16:16 43:15 49:1 55:5	58:25 59:1 61:16 Elizabeth's 9:9 11:6 13:6,7 14:2,10,16,18 14:22 15:5,11 15:16,22 17:11 17:13,21 18:15 19:4,20 20:9,15 20:24 21:18 22:18 23:7,8,11 23:13,16,18 24:7,19 25:1,6 25:13,15,19,22 26:6,17 27:7,10 27:22 29:2,5,8 29:12,14,21,24 30:1,3,19 31:1 31:7,12 32:2,4 32:8,10 33:13 34:3,25 35:12 35:15 36:1,6,18 36:22,24 37:2,4 37:13,18,23 38:4,21 39:10 40:12,19,24 41:17 42:17,23 43:3,13,16 44:4 44:14 45:8 48:19 49:5,9 50:5,8,10,13,15 51:1,3,15,17 52:2,5,9,11,18 52:20 53:17 54:10,22,25 56:10 57:8,9,15 57:19,21,24 58:13,17,18 60:13 61:8,24 62:2,6,20,21,25 63:2 64:5,22 65:6,7,12,20 66:15,17,21,22 67:4,4,17,18,25 68:2,7,9,11 69:17 70:1,13 70:25 71:14,25	72:11 73:13,16 73:25 74:11,24 75:18,22 76:5 77:8,18,25 78:10,13,19 79:11,22,23 80:18,22 81:5 82:3,7 83:6,16 83:19 84:1,4,7 84:8,12,14,19 85:21 86:2,5,8 86:10,17,19 87:4,8,13,19 emergencies 56:16 emergency 22:14 24:21 38:9 43:17 50:23 51:6,7,11 57:2 58:23 64:7 65:18 68:10 69:15 77:24 79:24 81:15 82:7 84:5 emergent 68:5,13 Emily 4:17 73:11 73:11 emotionless 71:13 emphasis 18:23 emphatically 45:7 employ 75:17 employed 32:5 89:13,16 employee 45:21 89:16 employees 9:20 9:22 23:7,21 25:19 37:13 41:5 53:20,21 68:8 75:24 76:1 88:6 employer 53:18 53:20 employment 12:7 employs 56:3	EMS 56:13,24 79:20 80:4,10 81:17 encourage 67:20 73:8,24 endeavoring 23:18 energy 68:17 English 47:10 ensure 21:7 64:24 entire 34:14,19 42:11 46:5 50:14,17 52:21 60:25 69:16 78:20 entity 58:11 entrances 72:15 environment 28:7 31:8 73:5 equals 54:11 equipment 15:5 32:17,19 63:11 equipped 64:13 ER 48:7 51:2 64:10 82:9 83:1 Eric 4:19 74:21 74:21 especially 18:25 19:23 31:18 34:15 48:17 51:16 60:5 essence 61:3 establishment 46:13 estimate 41:9 et 19:10 Eugene 2:12 18:11,12 evaluate 22:4 evaluating 20:2 Evans 3:24 57:4 57:5 evening 9:6 17:2 18:19 22:25 27:4 30:23 31:25 33:10,22
E				
eager 55:4 Earl 4:9 65:4,5 ease 59:13 easier 35:21 37:9 39:13 65:11 78:10 easily 50:19 55:11 73:5 78:14 84:12 east 1:16 10:16 10:18 11:21 14:17 16:4 19:1 26:10 36:10 37:25 38:2,5,6 38:13,16 39:2 41:7,10 42:9,11 43:1 50:14,17 51:13 54:23 55:1,4 58:17 59:6,15 60:5,24				

<p>34:1 37:15,17 39:8 44:9 45:4 47:21 50:3,22 51:25 53:9 57:4 62:18 71:4 75:13 77:18 78:22,23 79:16 82:5 85:3,14,25 event 89:11 evidenced 62:13 exacerbate 51:19 exact 54:3,8 examination 89:14 example 72:21 excellence 61:7 excellent 35:18 37:5,12 48:8 52:19 59:17 61:17 77:25 78:6,12 exceptional 25:23 45:14 excerpts 28:22 excited 37:6 82:17 86:13 executive 24:15 29:17 62:10 exercise 8:19 exert 26:3 existing 15:12 20:25 21:2 46:14 exit 48:3 49:22 expand 61:4 expanding 28:9 expansion 64:21 expansive 38:5 expect 9:19 31:10 expected 36:25 expenditure 26:7 26:24 experience 29:18 45:12 72:13 78:5 84:3 experienced 34:2 34:9 52:8 66:19</p>	<p>69:10 experiences 67:11 expertise 74:18 experts 21:24 explanation 46:9 Expo 1:15 89:5 express 12:25 13:4 24:7 26:5 37:18 50:25 expressway 65:10 extraordinary 40:6 extremely 39:21 39:25 45:14 58:15 64:12 E's 41:17 42:3 43:8 44:12,19 45:10 46:22 48:3 49:10,15 49:24 70:6,20 71:16,22 82:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <hr/> <p>fabric 74:5 facet 82:7 facilities 1:2 6:16 6:18 7:2,9 19:16 21:1 23:19 26:25 28:1 45:16 77:11 78:6,11 79:12 87:10 facility 1:6 12:10 14:20,24 21:3,4 21:17,19,25 24:10 25:8 26:8 26:19 35:24 44:5,21,21 47:5 47:24 52:23 60:14 61:4,19 61:20 67:20 68:7 74:2 75:18 75:22 76:1,5 77:2 78:9 82:17 85:6,10</p>	<p>Facility's 18:17 fact 37:24 38:24 44:14 53:17 56:7,13 58:14 factor 53:12 factors 37:22 facts 13:23 Fairgrounds 1:15 89:5 Fairview 76:18 fall 70:14 falls 7:11 familiar 70:9 families 23:21 29:4,13,19,19 29:22,23,25 82:9 family 11:18 12:3 17:3 23:5 25:23 30:24 32:9,11 33:11 36:19 41:18 52:7,15 53:25 61:16,18 63:14,16 66:18 67:1,1,18 68:3 75:7 78:2 86:6 fantastic 41:20 far 39:23 47:17 54:7 76:23,23 78:2 farm 52:14 Farmer 2:11 17:2,3 farther 67:10 fashion 17:21 father 14:17 41:24 father's 41:19 features 15:6 Federal 12:17 20:22 feel 16:4 34:12 48:14 67:12 71:21 81:9 feeling 72:16 feels 52:17 fellow 21:23</p>	<p>70:10 fewer 40:24 41:4 file 8:15 final 47:6 finally 11:4 41:6 71:19 finance 9:22 29:18 38:17 finances 17:15 financial 33:16 53:16 54:11 79:2,12 financially 30:5 89:17 find 36:8 69:12 82:9,11,18 finding 55:3 78:1 fire 55:17,18,19 55:22,23,25 56:5,9,12,24 firefighters 56:4 firm 75:16 firmly 62:20 first 6:13 8:11,25 9:4 53:16 firsthand 34:3 58:10 72:20 86:11 fit 39:12 46:15 55:23 five 23:2 fled 76:18 floor 32:23 72:12 floors 32:21 flow 12:8 Flynn 5:6 84:17 84:17 FNCA 29:3,10 29:16 focus 37:21 58:14 Folks 65:9 follow 25:21 30:2 36:1 82:18 following 11:22 34:7 foot 28:15</p>	<p>footage 41:2 force 34:5 42:2 45:7,21 46:1 71:13 82:22 forced 20:19 foreseeing 22:7 forever 72:23 form 33:8 70:5 formerly 18:17 forms 6:4 13:25 30:18 fortunate 62:5 forward 10:6 37:11 48:19 52:20 57:21 78:15 83:6 88:1 88:10,11 found 45:13 46:11 62:8 four 11:5 12:15 32:8 34:5 Francis 9:11 54:20 Franciscan 11:11 84:25 Franklin 28:23 29:1,6,7 70:4 free 71:19 79:4 79:10,10 Freeburg 26:14 36:5 Frequently 72:24 friend 50:7,9 66:18 friends 32:9 43:23 53:25 68:3 86:6 front 39:21 full 14:21 33:2 38:11 64:20 full-service 38:6 50:11 78:18 86:14 full-time 55:19 55:25 Fultz 4:17 73:11 73:11</p>
--	--	---	--	---

<p>home 20:17 41:24 58:3 66:7 75:8 homes 19:6 66:2 Honda 76:20 honest 66:18 67:10 honored 85:10 hope 27:24 33:12 41:15 61:20 62:14 74:23 77:11,12 Hopefully 13:25 34:17 hoping 20:8 horrific 70:18 Horrigan 13:19 hospital 1:7 9:5,8 9:9,11 10:13,22 11:10,20 12:8 14:16,22,24 15:1,3,8,22 16:8,16 17:11 18:2,15 19:4,13 19:21,21,24 21:6,14,24 23:7 23:9,19,24 24:17,20,21 25:13,14,17,20 25:21,24 26:6 26:17 27:7,10 27:11,24 28:6,7 28:15,18 29:3 31:2,4,5,8,11 31:12 32:2 33:2 33:15,18,25 34:8,12,20 35:2 35:6,13 36:9,19 36:22 37:6,17 37:19,24 38:7 38:24 39:17,20 39:22,23 40:2 40:12,20 41:7 41:17 42:6,9,13 42:18 43:3,4,14 43:15 44:20 45:10,18,25</p>	<p>46:1,20 47:1,13 47:25 48:5,6,25 49:5,6,21,23 50:5,11,16 51:1 51:7,19,21 52:2 52:3,16 53:3,5 53:17 54:2,6,20 54:22,25 55:5,9 56:22 57:5,6,7 57:9,18,23,25 59:8,17,25 60:1 60:6,13 62:2,20 62:22 63:1,2,3 63:20 64:13,13 64:20 65:6,8,9 65:10,12,14,17 65:21 66:15,22 67:4,19,25 68:7 68:10,23 69:6 69:14,21 70:2 70:13 71:25 72:1,11,18 73:1 73:3,7,20,21,25 74:1,13,16,23 74:25 75:9 77:4 77:19,19 78:10 78:16,19 79:21 79:22 80:13,19 81:5,6,19,21 82:4,25 83:16 83:19,21 84:9,9 84:23 85:2 86:3 86:4,14,18 87:4 87:8,10,14,19 hospitalist 48:24 hospitalization 71:15 hospitalized 51:6 hospitals 12:14 20:17 21:12 31:14 37:1 38:20 40:7 43:4 49:19 57:13 59:23 67:6 69:3 84:10 hospital's 24:8 24:10 29:2,5</p>	<p>49:12,14 64:17 78:1,4 hour 75:7 house 74:23 housing 19:5,6 29:11 HSHS 17:4 20:1 21:12 22:3 56:25 57:17 63:21 hub 43:1 huge 42:10 Huh 58:20 human 40:11,13 hundreds 64:11 husband 25:16 27:9 36:23,25 48:3 68:1,4 83:18 Hutchinson 24:15</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">I</p> <p>ICU 51:16,18 85:6 ideal 83:25 idiot 9:1,1,2 IL 89:6 ill 62:7,24 68:4 Illinois 1:1,17 6:7 6:16,18 11:9,19 14:8 21:13,15 24:9 27:5 28:1 31:19 36:21 50:4 52:2 57:7 57:18 58:8 59:16 66:14 68:6,9,14 74:15 74:19 75:15 76:8 77:17 83:17 86:2 illness 63:16 68:11 imagination 44:23 imaging 38:10 immediate 19:9</p>	<p>46:2 75:24 immediately 12:7 impact 13:24 16:1 20:2,4 24:18 30:6 40:14 41:3,7,10 51:2 58:10,24 62:4 63:17 64:5 68:13 84:21 impacted 26:15 impart 7:6 imperative 63:5 implement 14:1 implements 52:14 implication 49:7 implore 16:10 26:22 important 11:4 15:24 16:24 41:21 83:21 importantly 12:7 88:8 impossible 53:15 impressed 35:15 improve 23:18 80:9 improved 87:6 inadequate 32:14 72:13 87:9 incessantly 18:1 include 9:14 included 30:14 30:17,18,20 38:18 including 9:22 11:2 26:14 78:7 income 29:4,11 29:25 30:6 incompetent 71:21 increase 12:6,8 12:11 23:15 47:16 51:10,11 79:5 increased 22:16 67:16</p>	<p>increasing 12:16 independent 74:14 independently 8:8 INDEX 2:1 3:1 4:1 5:1 indicated 29:20 29:22 indication 21:16 individual 19:5 individuals 70:17 70:20 72:21 industry 7:5 26:12 68:6,15 inefficient 14:21 69:9 85:7 infection 48:15 influx 22:19 information 9:23 infrastructure 14:3 42:21 45:17 72:21 initiative 45:9 66:3 injuries 68:10 inpatient 38:25 51:4 64:17 77:24 inside 25:18 institution 61:6 insurance 12:16 20:20 integration 60:13 intensive 12:14 38:8 69:15 intensivist 62:19 62:23 63:3 intently 85:3 interest 20:7 interested 89:17 interesting 62:8 interests 26:21 intersections 80:9 interstate 15:8 32:3 37:9 47:24</p>
--	---	---	--	---

52:4 53:2 61:2 62:22 78:3,14 80:7 81:19 84:13 86:4,18 inter-hospital 12:12 Introduction 2:2 investment 21:20 63:22 in-house 38:13 in-laws 32:9 irreparable 80:24 issue 7:9 58:12 issues 43:23 46:16 78:7 85:9 85:13 item 84:20 items 84:20 I-64 34:14 35:13 43:15 50:6,17 64:19 73:17 74:17 75:19 80:10	57:6 Joseph's 27:10 57:10 joy 66:24 judgments 8:9 Judith 3:3 34:21 Judy 3:5 34:21 36:3,4,4 Julie 3:13 44:7,9 44:10 justify 37:24	L	58:2 67:10 level 11:21 18:23 34:6 63:3 Libell 5:4 82:5,6 lies 25:1 life 13:9 35:17 41:19 59:7 63:11 66:15,23 71:24,24 78:16 81:18 85:17 life-long 20:14 27:21 33:23 light 85:7,12 lights 43:20 52:12 53:1 limit 6:20 30:4 limited 31:18 38:3 70:24 limiting 12:18 24:11 limits 53:19 Lind 4:18 74:9,9 Linda 3:20 51:25 52:1 line 10:23 18:5 88:2 lined 83:22 listen 66:6 listened 85:3 87:1 listening 85:4 literally 30:4 71:22 87:5 little 18:8 20:23 22:12 49:4 live 10:15 11:6 19:3 25:12 35:10 36:5,20 45:23 47:22 52:1 53:23 60:23,23 65:16 66:14 68:23,24 71:5,23 74:22 77:17 83:1,17 lived 45:17 59:6 68:1 74:11 lives 76:16 87:6	living 26:13 29:9 29:23 36:10 80:20 local 18:23 37:1 41:6 61:15 75:16 locally 49:9,20 located 12:10 13:5 28:15 29:8 39:23 49:14,21 70:6 73:13 location 10:21 13:14 15:7,12 18:2 19:5,22 20:10 22:19 24:18 25:22 27:12,17,17,17 28:18 35:19,22 35:23 36:1 37:11 39:1 40:22 41:3 42:3 45:15 48:15,20 50:9,16 60:1,5 67:12 70:16 73:23 75:7 78:1 78:2 80:6,10 81:12 82:13 83:25 locked 42:6 logically 87:11 long 12:5 39:24 longer 22:20 41:5 64:11 70:15 long-time 34:22 44:10 look 8:16 10:6 37:11 42:23 46:16 48:19 58:24 62:8 76:25 78:15 88:10,11 looked 36:25 46:8 59:10 looking 7:19 35:6 71:7 looks 7:14 13:22 13:24
J	K			
Jablonski 4:11 66:12,13 James 26:4 Janice 2:23 3:25 31:25 32:1 58:6 58:6 January 75:1 Jay 24:4 Jeff 4:24 79:16 79:17 job 18:7 40:23 77:12 82:8 jobs 12:6,9 40:16 40:17,21,24 41:9 44:24 86:20 John 3:9 39:7 40:10,10 72:6,8 Jon 2:7 4:16 11:17,18 Joseph 33:25	35:4 40:2 47:11 58:2 59:1 74:15 keeping 87:12 Ken 4:23 78:22 78:24 Kevin 13:19 24:15 key 37:22 75:7 kidney 48:2,15 Kim 2:21 28:21 28:21 Kimberly 5:3 81:3,4 Kit 2:19 27:4,5 knee 40:1 know 7:4 9:3 18:3,4,7,16 25:17 31:5,17 34:5 35:2 43:25 50:18 56:17 58:10 66:18,20 69:6 72:12,19 76:2 78:25 79:1 79:3,4,6 83:4 88:13 knowing 67:12 84:11 Kohnz 2:10 15:18,19 Kolb 2:24 33:10 33:11 Kuhl 3:18 50:3,4	lab 32:13,22 38:10,10 labor 84:3 laboratory 9:16 labs 44:22 lack 56:15,15,20 lacking 15:6 ladies 45:4 78:22 87:18 lady 9:1 33:6,7 land 10:3,8 42:6 46:16,17 large 21:11 80:12 larger 49:13 largest 53:18 Larry 5:8 85:24 86:24,25 87:21 laryngitis 22:11 latest 31:11 55:8 latitude 18:9 Lawrence 4:13 68:21,22 laws 7:16 layout 80:3 leaders 10:7 21:23 73:25 74:24 leadership 26:18 leading 23:16 63:23 lease 28:8 leave 10:5 26:6 36:6 58:25 80:1 80:18,22 leaving 54:10 58:13 left 6:5 35:3 58:19 lengths 20:25 Leslee 3:16 47:21 47:22 letter 24:3,6,14 26:4 28:23 43:7 letting 36:16 79:14 let's 17:16 53:20		

losing 44:24	making 43:4 48:4	mean 69:10	38:2,5,6,13,16	54:9 77:3
loss 51:14 53:15	mall 76:17	81:17	39:1 40:12 41:7	Millstadt 26:14
58:11 60:5	mammography	meaningfully	41:10 43:3	mind 84:4
lost 17:12 41:11	9:17	19:18	48:25 51:7,12	miners 68:14
50:8 60:9	man 13:21,22,22	means 31:18 43:9	51:13 58:16,17	mines 68:9
lot 44:22 48:5	13:23 14:5,6	70:17	61:25 64:13,16	minimal 39:21
65:11 66:1	managed 38:19	measures 46:1	64:16,21 70:21	mining 68:6,15
84:10	management	media 47:11	75:4 77:1,6	ministry 11:12
Louden 3:3	29:17	medical 15:10	Memorial's	34:3
34:21,22	manager 22:15	17:3 19:8 20:16	73:22	minute 6:21
Louis 10:16,19	79:19 82:6	20:18,21 22:6	memory 71:12	27:14 57:2
11:22 12:10,18	maneuver 80:4	23:9,12 30:25	mental 85:15,16	minutes 10:19,20
13:19 16:4 19:1	maneuvering	38:7 42:4 49:23	85:18	75:4 81:16,17
26:10 31:16	32:24	70:23 71:22	mention 77:5	mission 11:10
42:24 49:18	manner 17:24	73:14 74:13	mentioned 9:25	21:11 34:18
54:23 55:1,21	75:25	81:23 84:5	40:15 87:5	60:15 61:5 62:6
58:2 59:6,15	manufacturing	medically 26:9	mentor 54:24	85:1 86:12
60:5 65:16	75:16	64:25	method 22:2	mistake 14:10
74:14 78:24	map 42:24	medication 71:10	metro 11:21	mix 14:4
79:8 82:22	March 36:23	medications 71:7	14:17 42:9,11	mode 60:19
84:11	Margaret 5:7	71:17	42:24 43:1 46:5	model 17:13 18:3
loved 54:1 63:15	85:25 86:1	Medicine 66:7	50:14,17 55:3	18:5
low 29:4,10,25	Marissa 41:25	meet 21:1,4	60:24,25 80:12	modern 12:10
30:6	Mark 3:12,14	24:23 38:15	86:16	14:22 15:5 17:9
Luna 5:7 85:25	43:12,13 45:4,5	39:2 46:3 67:18	Metrolink 42:23	31:11,12 33:2
86:1	Market 23:2	78:19 82:8,10	metropolitan	55:8 57:22
Lynch 3:5 36:3,4	marketing 9:23	meeting 8:10	67:7	63:20 74:1
36:4	Martin 3:16 4:7	13:12	Metts 59:5,6	77:19 78:15,18
	47:21,22 62:18	meets 7:13,20	Meyer 43:8	81:21 84:9
	62:19	Megan 2:18	76:20,20	86:14 87:13
M	Mary 56:25	25:10 26:2,2	Meyers 3:14 4:5	modernize 21:2
machine 75:16	Maryann 2:4 9:6	Mehochko 51:25	45:4 60:11,12	26:19 75:20
Madison 23:3	9:7 88:5	52:1	Michael 2:13,15	money 10:1
79:8	masses 52:24	Mehockko 3:20	20:13,14 22:25	17:14,14,19,20
Mahar 4:21	material 8:6	Melts 4:3	23:1	77:5 79:12
76:13,13	matter 8:10	member 6:15 7:3	mike 6:6,25	monitoring
Mahmood 4:21	34:10	13:9,11,14	mile 29:8 56:10	32:16,19
76:13,14	Mauno 4:14	32:11 34:22	70:6	Monroe 44:15
main 23:16 24:8	69:24 70:2	52:7,15 54:20	miles 13:6 35:11	Monsignor 43:8
39:24 60:19	maximum 84:23	61:16	36:21 64:6,22	months 71:18
74:12	mayor 46:23	members 8:7,12	67:9 68:24 73:3	Moore 5:8 85:24
maintaining	MBA 27:23	8:15 27:19 32:9	military 45:6,20	86:24,25
45:18	McDuggle 54:17	41:18 50:18	45:23 61:5 71:8	Morgan 2:20
major 12:11	54:19	63:14 68:3 86:6	million 21:20	27:19,20
19:14 31:14	McKendree	Memorial 16:8	26:7 41:11	morning 48:1
34:7 43:22	27:22	22:13 29:23	47:14,15 77:2	mother 13:8
48:19	Meadow 66:2	34:24 37:17,25	millions 17:12	25:15 69:7
majority 15:23				

<p>71:20 motivation 55:6 Moulton 2:18 25:10 26:2,3 Mount 27:8 73:16 75:6 84:23 85:2 move 13:11,17 14:10 16:6,10 17:14 24:8,13 28:9 29:12,14 30:19 45:8 46:8 52:20 55:18 59:13 62:4 65:1 65:2 67:25 70:12 73:16 87:17,18 moved 29:21 32:18,20 71:8 71:13 moves 68:12 moving 11:24 30:4 32:23 MRI 38:11 multiple 52:6,12 52:19 79:25 86:5 multi-year 46:25 Musumbi 4:7 62:18,19 Myers 45:5</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">N</p> <p>name 1:6 6:6 11:17 13:2 14:14 15:18 20:13 23:1 24:2 25:11 26:2 27:5 27:20 28:21 30:24 32:1 33:10,23 34:21 35:9 36:19 39:8 40:10 41:14 43:12 45:5 46:7 47:22 48:23 50:3,23 52:1 53:9 54:15</p>	<p>55:16 59:5 60:11 61:14 64:2 65:4 66:12 68:21 70:2 71:5 72:5,8 73:11 74:9,21 76:13 77:16 78:23 79:16 80:16 81:3 82:6 83:16 86:1 named 40:6 Nancy 3:7 37:15 37:16 narrow 69:8 Natalie 4:11 66:12,13 national 18:23 natural 85:7,12 nature 26:11 nauseated 32:25 navigate 15:3 43:19 near 19:21 29:24 32:2 62:22 65:8 nearby 73:22 nearly 26:7 64:18 75:4 86:10 necessarily 40:21 necessary 14:23 31:16 63:2 need 7:10 12:22 15:11 16:13 17:12 20:4,5 21:25 22:3 24:10,23 25:20 27:20 28:3 31:3 31:10 42:8 45:24 46:2 50:13 55:7 57:21 60:25 63:12 64:15 65:16,18,19 69:3,6,16 72:20 73:24 75:10,19 75:20,21,23 76:1 77:7 85:5 needed 30:4 33:3</p>	<p>59:2 68:5 neediest 14:5 needs 15:20 21:1 21:4,8 22:5,7 38:15 39:3 46:4 52:15,24 62:9 74:13 75:22 78:19 82:10 84:5 negative 15:25 41:3 58:10,22 negatively 62:4 68:12 neighborhood 28:23 29:1,6 70:3,4 73:12,15 75:9 neighborhoods 10:15 neighbors 82:3 neither 89:12 net 24:18 network 21:12 74:4 neuro 77:3 never 67:15 82:11 new 10:21 12:8 15:8 17:12 18:2 18:2,5 19:21,24 20:16 21:3,17 21:19,24,25 25:6,20,20,22 26:18 27:12 28:7 32:1 34:8 34:20 35:19,22 36:1,9 37:6,10 37:19 38:4,22 38:24 40:25 41:17 42:9,13 44:4,20 46:19 47:3,5 48:18,20 52:1 53:3 65:7 65:10,12,13,17 65:21 68:23 69:6 70:16 71:9 73:1,3,7,22</p>	<p>74:25 75:18,22 76:1,5 78:9 81:21 82:17,24 84:12,14,23 news 23:17 newspaper 77:8 nice 48:10 Nick 3:10 41:14 41:15 night 75:1 nine 7:3 8:7,15 68:24 71:10 74:12 non-emergencies 56:19 non-emergent 83:2 non-patient 38:17 normal 71:18 normally 75:3 north 84:7 northwest 70:7 noted 24:21 notes 89:11 Nothing's 77:10 not-for-profit 33:17 November 13:12 no-brainer 87:12 number 11:16,22 12:4,10,15,16 14:13 15:17 17:1 20:12 22:9 22:24 24:1 26:1 27:1,18 31:24 33:8,9,20 35:8 42:14,15 44:8 45:3,10,25 46:2 51:18 54:4,8 55:14 59:20 61:12 64:1 65:3 65:23 74:20 83:10 Numbers 51:24 nuns 59:22,22 nurse 9:10 22:15</p>	<p>32:6,6 36:20 48:13 65:25 nursery 38:8 nurses 54:22 55:10 83:22 87:7 nurse's 32:4 nursing 12:8 15:2 19:6 37:16 55:1,3,6</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">O</p> <p>OB 38:7 object 7:22 observing 58:12 obvious 39:10 occasions 43:18 occupational 9:17 occupied 46:16 offer 9:16 28:13 offered 29:9 46:24 48:11 offers 81:22 office 9:22 officer 37:16 61:5 79:18 officers 56:4 offices 9:19,25 28:7 44:22 Okay 8:24 30:15 30:20 old 13:5 14:4 25:19 39:11 46:13 48:9 59:9 59:11 66:16 69:7 72:20 82:13 older 70:11 oldest 23:4 once 54:3 56:4 82:12 ones 54:1 63:15 71:10 one-third 11:3 51:13 open 9:15 34:4</p>
---	---	--	--	---

<p>opening 51:13 opens 58:17 64:16 operate 17:23,24 21:6 operates 23:2 operating 14:24 operations 47:1 opinion 13:1,4 opinions 18:13 opponents 21:23 opportunity 12:25 13:3 15:13 16:23 36:17 39:4 41:12 49:25 67:16 69:25 83:15 oppose 30:19 40:12 46:8 48:25 65:2 67:25 87:18 opposed 14:7 55:18 64:4 opposing 13:11 opposition 26:4,5 28:25 37:18,21 50:25 53:11 80:17 87:23 option 47:11 oral 8:3 order 14:25 17:21,24 33:3 56:21 63:7,12 63:20 74:14 orders 51:11 organization 16:21 21:21 33:18 58:11 61:10 86:13 organized 55:9 orientation 39:20 Orr 4:4 59:21 orthopedic 14:15 77:2 Ortiz 4:6 61:12 61:14,15</p>	<p>Osborn 11:17,18 Osburn 2:7 ought 8:21 outcomes 57:14 63:8 outdated 37:3 outfitted 15:4 outpatient 9:16 45:11 86:20 outside 49:11 86:8 outstanding 43:16 45:13 61:9 overall 13:24 overcome 72:17 overwhelming 63:17 owe 71:24 Owens 3:8 39:8,9 owned 46:17 owner 13:4 33:24 61:15 75:19,23 76:2 81:7,8 ownership 7:7 owns 33:18 44:14 44:17 O'Connor 3:22 54:15,16 O'Fallon 1:7 14:23 16:17 18:2 28:5,8,13 29:14,21 30:3 31:2 34:13 37:25 41:17 45:7,8 47:6,14 53:2 56:14 64:6 64:19 68:12 70:16,18 71:5 79:17,20 82:20 O'Fallon/Shiloh 39:3 O'Malley 87:21</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">P</p> <hr/> <p>pacemaker 66:16 66:19</p>	<p>page 47:8 pain 32:11 48:6 parades 43:25 parents 32:8 36:25 park 39:22 59:15 60:3 79:7 parking 39:21 Parkway 27:8 part 7:5,22 10:8 21:11 24:3 62:22 88:13 parties 89:7,14 89:17 partners 43:4 parts 69:14 pass 30:21 passed 60:21 passing 48:2 path 52:10 patient 10:2 14:25 15:4 22:21,22 31:4,5 32:12 35:16 39:9,12 43:13 45:10 47:1,25 52:8,15,18 57:13,17 58:16 58:20 59:17 63:7,9,17 66:2 69:8 72:10,12 72:19 80:2 85:15 86:5 patients 11:5,7 11:25 12:15,16 14:16 15:9,10 16:2,3 21:5 22:17,19 25:19 30:2 31:3,10,14 31:17,21 32:10 33:3 35:1 40:4 41:5 44:3,3 49:8,11,17,19 51:5 54:1 56:14 56:15 57:20,22 58:1,3 60:22,22 62:24 63:19</p>	<p>64:9,11,15 67:13 74:18 80:5,11 81:12 81:21 82:2,8 84:11 86:8,11 86:15 88:8 patronize 82:15 Paulette 3:24 57:4,5 payer 14:4 pediatric 85:19 people 7:22 11:10 17:16,17 35:5 37:11 39:25 42:19,20 42:22 45:22 54:4 60:19 61:22 65:13,13 65:20 75:17 78:11 82:19,23 83:7 84:8 87:5 87:16 people's 30:17 percent 10:18 11:7 19:2 29:6 29:20,22 47:13 47:16,17 51:5 58:21 69:19 70:19 86:7 perfect 81:9 perform 31:16 performed 63:10 permanently 71:12 permitted 58:18 perplexing 72:16 personal 27:16 72:13 personnel 67:13 perspective 74:10 petition 8:20 13:11 petitions 30:10 30:13,16 pettiness 69:1 phasing 46:25</p>	<p>Phil 6:15 philanthropists 17:19 phone 69:14 phoned 9:2 physical 9:17 24:10 32:13 45:15 72:17 80:3 physician 9:19 17:3 30:25 31:2 38:14,14 49:16 50:24 51:2 57:18 60:12 physicians 12:1 12:18 20:18 45:14 49:19 57:23 63:11 69:2 88:6 picking 47:10 place 11:12 67:3 76:22 plainer 47:10 plainly 42:25 plan 14:1 15:22 20:15 25:6,14 26:6,18 29:2 33:14 35:13 49:1 65:21 70:22 71:25 75:18 77:19 81:5 84:21 planned 29:12 39:2 74:16 plans 9:13 14:22 27:6 31:1 36:6 40:12 47:23 49:6 50:6 52:3 62:21 67:19 80:18,22 84:8 86:3 plant 45:16 play 17:15 plays 17:15 Pleasant 70:3 please 6:3,12,22 9:3 12:21 48:20</p>
---	--	--	---	---

50:20 58:25 59:18 63:23 69:19 82:1 84:14 88:1,2 plus 27:15 29:16 42:10 45:22 52:13 64:6 POD 45:25 point 6:22 19:23 39:13 51:8 points 37:20 police 56:4,5 60:9 79:18 policy 26:11 Pontiac 76:20 pool 70:24 poor 10:12 11:13 16:12 18:21 20:8 21:8 35:5 39:21 43:5,9,25 60:15 61:3,8 62:6,16 poorer 43:2 poorest 10:15 popular 76:4 population 11:1 19:14 30:7 42:1 42:5 49:13 73:8 81:24 portion 86:7 positions 55:3 positive 58:10 63:17 possibility 24:11 possible 18:14 19:9,14 20:6 23:22 63:8,21 65:19 84:22 85:1 possibly 35:1 Post 13:19 potential 29:13 70:23 potentially 20:7 68:16 Pour 3:23 55:14 55:16,17	poverty 10:17 29:9 59:14 70:14 practice 11:18 12:2 31:16 50:24 81:13 practices 63:6 practicing 62:25 practitioner 36:20 prefer 31:19 prepare 34:10 preparing 62:7 presence 63:16 present 13:13 18:13 19:4,22 20:9 22:19 presented 19:20 27:2 79:21 presenting 13:10 Preservation 16:18 president 9:8 23:1 57:5 70:3 75:15 President/CEO 56:25 prevalent 12:13 prevent 64:23 previously 37:5 pride 17:7,8 67:12 priest 48:14 primary 11:23 principal 58:7 prior 32:6 33:7 private 29:17 privilege 9:7 18:18 62:23 probably 75:6 79:5 problem 15:11 61:25 73:2 problems 40:1 procedure 7:23 31:20 procedures	31:17 45:11 63:10 proceeding 89:7 proceedings 89:10 process 7:22 29:15 64:23 produce 40:17 professional 12:3 32:5 profound 15:25 program 38:22 programmatic 7:8 programs 9:18 12:17 29:9 40:25 project 1:8 6:9 7:10,12,18,24 11:15 12:4 19:25 20:3 24:5 27:1 31:22 36:2 40:14,16,18,23 40:25 41:2,8 47:17 48:20 50:20 53:8 57:9 58:4 59:18 61:11 63:24 69:20 70:1 72:2 76:10 79:21 82:2 84:15 88:7 projected 47:14 Promotional 66:4 prompt 48:7 proofread 89:8 property 44:15 44:19 proposal 15:21 16:15,24 25:1,5 38:24 49:24 71:1 79:1 proposed 10:25 17:14 19:25 20:2 24:17 27:6 27:12 35:22 38:4,21 47:13	47:16,23 62:1 64:6,22 67:12 67:19 70:12 73:16 79:21 81:5 proposing 37:24 51:18 proposition 42:10 protect 77:13 proud 9:9 17:5 18:18 57:10 88:11 proven 61:9 provide 6:10,12 12:14 15:13,14 21:14 33:3 34:14,16,18 38:2 41:13 50:1 53:5 57:11 60:25 63:7 68:17 74:6,17 75:23 78:11 81:9 82:16 83:5 86:13 provided 6:12 10:12 24:19 38:23 41:18 49:9,20 65:15 provider 81:11 providers 20:19 20:22 26:23 provides 21:13 29:3 31:5,7 49:23 67:17 providing 12:20 14:3 18:13 22:18 42:18 62:11 69:25 proximity 19:4 46:3 psychiatric 71:15 psychiatrist 71:9 psychiatrists 71:16 public 1:3 2:6 6:7 6:8,8,11,12,13	42:21 43:5 56:3 56:21 80:6 81:10 publicly 19:5 purpose 7:14 64:23 purposes 33:17 purse 60:9 put 10:10 36:11 54:3,7 56:23 80:21 p.m 6:1 9:15 88:19
Q				
quadrant 70:7 quality 11:11 15:12 17:10 31:6 33:3 34:19 42:8 46:3 57:16 63:23 67:17 76:7 81:22 83:22 87:3 quantify 53:16 54:5 quicker 81:20 quickly 15:4 19:9 20:6 52:16 56:7 quite 39:10 43:9 quote 54:19 56:25				
R				
radiology 9:16 radius 56:11 railroad 52:13 53:1 60:3 rails 39:13 raised 17:6 66:13 70:8 ramp 49:22 ranged 49:22 rank 84:21 ranked 57:12 84:22 85:1 rates 10:17 rational 13:21,22				

<p>14:5 rationale 47:6 reach 42:6 52:24 69:12 reaching 25:2 read 8:8 24:3 26:3 28:22 77:7 real 41:4 realities 17:8 reality 10:12 17:9 49:12 realized 53:15 really 14:6 43:19 78:25 87:11 88:14 reason 31:14,20 46:11 85:9 reasons 11:22 13:16 23:10 74:12 75:8 81:13 reassuring 50:18 rebuild 14:2 44:12 45:9 rebuilding 46:14 74:1 recapturing 8:5 receive 19:12 58:2 63:20 66:25 received 25:16 25:23 27:23 30:10 37:4 40:5 43:16 48:6,8 52:18 61:17 66:16 71:11,22 77:25 85:16 recognize 59:21 59:22 recognized 57:16 67:5 recommend 83:24 record 28:22 30:14,18,20 59:12 recorded 8:4</p>	<p>recovery 63:18 recruit 31:13 rectified 85:13 reduce 51:18 80:8 reducing 51:12 reduction 38:24 reenvision 10:8 reenvisioning 10:1 Reese 2:4 9:6,7 88:5 refer 31:14 49:17 referral 57:18 regard 20:23 49:15 regarding 24:4,7 40:16 Regardless 52:11 regency 27:8 67:20 region 10:17 11:8 11:9 13:13 14:8 14:25 15:10 28:11 31:13 34:7,15,19 41:22 42:9 50:14,18 52:21 53:6 63:3,22 64:19 67:14 69:6,16 73:15 74:3 78:20 80:14 83:8 84:15 regional 11:20 20:16 22:6 49:2 49:7,21 51:21 52:22 57:18 74:13 region's 28:10 42:1 registered 9:10 32:5 registration 80:5 regulated 7:5 regulation 7:6,11 regulations 7:13</p>	<p>7:16 20:22 rehabilitation 72:12 reimbursement 20:21 reinvest 25:7 reject 47:7 53:13 70:25 rejected 46:13 related 68:10 89:13 relative 47:8 89:15 relatives 69:11 relied 23:8,10 relieved 50:10 religious 33:18 relocate 27:7 51:15 58:18 64:6 relocated 49:6 relocating 30:3 relocation 18:14 19:19 34:13 51:1 73:20 remain 9:20 20:9 42:6 75:11 86:21 remained 56:2 remaining 29:22 remember 11:4 17:16 41:21 76:17,19,20 reminded 85:15 remodeling 7:7 renovating 47:3 77:4 Renth 2:21 Rentz 28:21,21 repair 72:20 repeat 10:4 30:1 replace 28:5 34:12 69:17 replaced 40:4 replacement 23:7 23:19 24:17 25:14 31:2 34:5</p>	<p>35:13 40:19 43:14 45:9,24 47:24 50:6 51:19 52:3 53:3 54:21 57:9 60:14 61:4 62:22 63:1 72:1 74:16 79:21 81:6 86:3 replacing 47:15 report 8:7,18 62:9,10 reported 1:21 47:18 reporter 8:4 89:1 89:4 represent 86:7 Representative 24:4 representing 18:22 request 7:25 36:12 37:18 46:12 83:5 requested 8:1 requests 34:8 require 46:25 resent 68:4 reserve 45:22 resident 10:18,20 20:14 27:21 33:23 34:6 44:10 64:3 72:10 73:12 75:14 76:14 79:17 81:7,14 86:1 residential 19:7 residents 10:14 10:23 11:21 19:2 21:15 24:20 26:13 35:4,7 36:9 53:5 57:11 69:2 70:9,13 73:18 74:3 76:8 80:14 80:20 81:24</p>	<p>resides 33:11 41:25 residing 33:12 resources 26:24 40:11,13 51:4 57:15 68:17 70:15,25 respectfully 53:8 72:1 83:5 86:23 respiratory 40:1 respond 49:1 responded 29:19 responding 55:25 56:8 response 56:2,9 56:24 80:10 responsibilities 12:3 responsibility 26:20 60:24 rest 10:11 restricted 46:21 restrictions 46:22 restrooms 72:15 result 21:17 24:12 45:25 64:10 80:24 retired 45:5,20 45:23 58:7 61:5 65:25 79:18 retirement 58:8 retrofitted 19:21 44:20 returning 46:4 Review 1:2 6:16 6:19 7:2 11:14 26:22 27:1 28:1 31:22 reviewed 84:19 re-state 62:11 Richard 4:4,6 59:21 61:14 richest 17:17 Rick 61:14 Rieckenberg 3:6 36:15,19</p>
---	---	---	---	--

<p>right 7:24 8:19 9:4 18:3 35:21 40:20 43:3 58:21 61:21 70:23 76:4,6 85:13,20 rigs 79:25 Riley 2:13 4:8 20:13,14 64:2,2 rip 30:21 ripple 54:6 risk 23:23 36:11 80:21 risks 12:12 river 31:15 35:24 road 27:8 52:14 73:16 75:2,6 roads 23:16 44:2 48:17 52:13 53:1 Roat 6:19 robust 42:21 Roger 3:15 46:7 46:8 role 17:15,15 room 32:23 39:18 43:17 44:13 46:18 77:24 78:6 rooms 15:4 24:21 37:2,7 63:9 80:5 rooted 61:6 route 35:20 43:2 52:11 81:6 84:2 routes 81:20 routinely 52:8 RPR 1:21 89:22 ruins 6:23 rules 7:16</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">S</p> <p>s 1:16 79:17 89:6 saddened 33:13 safe 35:4 safety 22:22 24:18 56:3 80:6</p>	<p>salaries 41:11 sample 70:19 sampling 29:25 Sandy 2:14 22:10 satisfaction 22:21 57:14,17 Sauget 55:21 Save 30:19 saved 66:15 85:17 87:6 saving 41:19 46:1 savings 21:7 says 68:23 scarce 26:24 scared 66:16 scary 58:14 77:23 Schauster 4:19 74:21,22 scheduling 9:24 Schmidt 76:19 school 29:7 52:14 58:7 schools 59:23 Schuette 2:15 22:25 23:1 Schuette's 23:2 science 42:4 77:3 scope 38:3 score 84:22,24 85:1,3 Scott 42:2 45:6 45:24 71:13 82:22 seat 28:14 second 6:8 13:4 53:18 secondary 28:6 Secondly 63:13 seconds 75:3 sector 29:17 see 7:23 12:17 24:22 40:6 42:25 48:18 51:9 63:1 65:7 72:18 74:23</p>	<p>84:14 86:11 seemingly 73:21 seen 64:12 76:15 77:23 87:1 seizure 75:2 seizures 77:21 seldom 13:15 selected 42:3 67:3 selfish 67:15 Senator 26:3 send 49:19 senior 19:2 seniors 18:21,22 18:24 19:3,7 sense 19:13,19 20:1 34:11 42:5 50:17 78:15 81:9,22 86:18 serve 9:7 10:24 11:10 14:4 17:22 22:5 59:14 73:7 83:7 served 13:13 14:16 18:6,20 54:1 60:16 68:3 serves 50:14 service 17:22 20:5,8 24:19 33:2 38:15,22 39:2 49:13 61:7 63:5 64:20 66:8 69:14 73:1 81:10 86:13 87:3,17 services 1:2 6:16 6:18 7:2 9:16 11:6 15:24 16:14,17,19 18:17 19:16 21:7,14 26:20 27:1 28:1 38:3 38:10,12,25 41:1 49:3,8,20 49:23 62:12 64:24 65:14 68:10,13,18</p>	<p>73:21 76:7 77:9 81:15,17,23 82:16 83:4 85:19,22 86:20 88:9,9 servicing 11:8 18:24 22:14 51:21 set 32:19 setting 65:15 settings 9:22 19:7 seven 64:6 67:9 71:19 severe 71:6 73:19 severely 26:15 shadow 28:15 share 16:23 79:20 Sharon 3:4 35:9 35:10 sheet 87:24 sheets 87:23,25 shift 26:12 42:1 Shiloh 38:1 41:7 51:14 64:21 82:18,21 Shiloh-O'Fallon 19:25 shock 71:11 shocked 13:14 shop 53:24 shopping 54:3 67:11 short 6:22 12:5 15:5 shorten 22:12 Shorthand 89:3 show 23:6 shower 39:19 shown 78:5 shut 78:8 sick 14:4 side 35:24 39:12 39:23 48:16 56:12 76:25 88:2 sidekick 6:19</p>	<p>sides 59:24 sign 13:15 signed 13:11 87:22 significant 23:23 26:11 28:11,17 41:8 51:10,16 significantly 87:6 signs 28:8 52:12 52:25 silly 46:20 Silvey 4:22 77:16 77:17 similar 17:21 34:9 simple 66:6 simply 8:19 16:19 38:5 single 38:22 sink 39:19 sister 3:22 54:15 54:16,17,19 57:7 sisters 9:8,11 11:19 12:19 18:5 21:10 27:25 34:16 54:20 57:6 60:18,20 86:11 88:6 Sister's 11:10 sit 53:14 site 29:5 36:8 38:4,19 46:14 52:24 55:12 64:22 68:12 78:13 80:1 situation 33:1 51:20 77:23 83:2 six 44:18 65:6 size 42:2 56:5 80:3 skilled 66:17 slew 71:7 small 13:5 29:24 37:3 39:11,18</p>
--	--	---	--	--

80:12	77:2,3,5	51:17 52:2,4,5	standing 66:21	streets 43:20,21
smaller 12:14	spirit 55:4	52:9,11,18,20	Starmann-Har...	46:19,23 48:16
32:21	spoke 33:7,7	53:17 54:10,20	57:1	80:7
Smithton 25:12	spot 80:2	54:21,23,24	start 82:3	stress 32:25
26:15 68:25	spouse 71:8	55:1,4,20,21,24	started 6:3 8:25	35:25
solution 74:17	Springfield 9:2	56:10 57:6,7,9	71:17 77:20	stressful 33:1
solved 61:25	55:22 56:6	57:10,15,19,21	state 1:1 8:7,18	stretcher 39:14
somewhat 46:12	square 41:2 70:7	57:24 58:1,2,13	12:17 18:23	stricken 59:14
son 75:1	St 1:7 5:10 9:5,9	58:17,18,24	20:22 24:4 35:1	strictly 17:14
soon 39:10	9:11 10:16,19	59:1,6,15 60:5	58:9	strip 70:23
sooner 34:11	11:5,22 12:9,18	60:13 61:7,16	stated 51:20	stroke 69:9,13
sorry 6:25 33:21	13:6,7,8,9,19	61:23 62:1,5,19	statement 2:4	strokes 19:10
72:4	14:2,7,9,10,15	62:21,25 63:2	54:17 56:23	strong 30:25 55:5
sound 25:2 59:12	14:18,22 15:5	64:5,22 65:5,7	statements 30:2	57:8,21 74:4
south 16:3 26:13	15:11,16,21	65:12,16,20	43:8	stronger 57:24
35:11 36:10	16:4,15 17:10	66:15,17,21,22	states 23:5 24:6	57:25
55:22 56:6	17:13,20 18:14	67:4,4,17,18,25	49:10 57:13	strongly 30:1
68:24 73:18	18:21,25 19:1,4	68:2,6,9,11	59:24	50:5 58:3 60:14
80:20 84:6	19:19 20:9,15	69:17 70:1,6,13	state-of-the-art	68:19 70:22
87:16	20:24 21:18	70:20,25 71:14	15:1 21:4 22:6	74:16 87:18
southern 11:8	22:17 23:6,8,10	71:16,22,25	23:24 35:23	structure 39:11
17:4 57:17 68:6	23:13,16,17	72:10 73:12,15	37:8 44:4 53:4	struggle 12:14
68:8,13 74:19	24:7,15,19,20	73:25 74:11,14	57:22 69:21	69:7
Southwest 76:8	25:1,5,13,15,19	74:24 75:17,22	80:13 85:6,10	student 54:22
south/north 80:7	25:21 26:6,10	76:5 77:8,18,24	87:14	students 29:7
space 44:19 80:3	26:16 27:7,9,10	78:9,13,18,24	station 56:11	55:7
spacious 55:11	27:22 29:1,5,8	79:7,11,22,23	60:3	studied 21:18
Sparta 35:10,21	29:12,14,21,24	80:17,22 81:5,6	stations 56:1,8,9	style 28:3
speak 15:15	30:1,3,19 31:1	82:3,7,11,22	stay 28:2 31:19	submitting 30:12
16:11 34:1	31:6,12,16 32:2	83:5,16,19 84:1	62:15 78:8	subsidized 19:5
36:16,18 39:5	32:4,8,10 33:13	84:4,6,8,11,12	83:23	subsidiary
42:12 53:11,12	33:25 34:3,25	84:14,19 85:21	stayed 78:7	74:18
70:1 74:10	35:12,14,15	86:2,4,5,7,9,15	staying 46:11	substantially
83:15	36:1,6,18,22,24	86:17,19 87:3,8	Steeleville 36:20	23:20 25:7
speaking 72:6,9	37:2,3,13,18,23	87:12,19	step 6:24	successful 55:2
81:4	38:3,21 39:9	staff 7:14,14	stepson 59:8	sudden 22:19
special 11:12	40:12,19,23	14:18 15:3 31:6	stone 48:2	suffer 87:17
specialists 31:13	41:17,17,23	32:12 37:5 48:9	stop 41:6 52:12	suggestions 38:2
31:15 57:24	42:3,17,23,24	55:5 61:17	52:12,25 53:1	suites 38:9
specific 40:21	43:3,8,13,14,15	82:15 87:3,7	stopped 84:2,5	Sullivan 4:20
specifically 18:25	44:4,12,14,19	staffed 64:14	stops 22:18	75:13,14
speech 22:12	45:7,10 46:22	staffing 38:14	stores 23:3	summary 62:10
59:7	47:24 48:3,19	45:13	story 87:8,9	summer 29:10
spend 54:4 63:15	48:25 49:5,8,10	stairs 72:22	strain 16:8	48:1
spending 11:23	49:15,16,18,24	stand 9:3 41:16	straits 56:23	Sunday 48:1
22:1	50:5,8,10,12,15	69:4	street 44:16	superior 67:14
spent 21:2 22:3	50:24 51:1,2,15	standard 57:11	46:21 74:5	support 11:19

14:8,8,9,21 15:16 20:15 22:8 23:6 25:13 27:6 28:23 29:4 32:1 35:12 36:18 37:10,21 41:16 42:13 43:14 45:7 46:6 47:23 49:10 50:5 52:2 54:21 57:8 58:3 59:13 60:14 62:21 63:11 65:20 67:18,19 68:22 70:15 71:25 73:8 74:16 75:17 76:10,10 77:18 79:20 81:4 83:15 86:2 86:23 87:12,13 88:7 supported 33:14 36:7 supporter 31:1 supporting 73:6 86:19 supports 81:12 84:25 sure 6:10 7:4 surge 24:22 64:14 surgeon 14:15 surgeons 41:20 surgery 34:4 50:8 surgical 31:13,17 38:7,9 surpass 42:4 surprise 67:2 surrounding 45:16 80:11 86:16 survey 29:14 70:10,19 surveyed 29:12 survival 20:20 sustain 17:22	sustained 45:23 Suzanne 1:21 89:3,22 Swansea 13:6 Swansea-O'Fal... 81:8 system 7:22 9:9 21:12 27:25 57:6 63:21 74:5 systems 21:14 <hr/> T <hr/> take 6:23 8:3,3 10:20 25:3 34:25 37:12 42:22 44:22 53:20 56:21,22 57:19 58:23 61:18 66:6 76:25 81:16 84:11 taken 8:12 75:5,6 89:11,15 takes 10:18 19:11 49:21,22 75:3 talk 21:8 62:3 79:14 talking 27:13 61:22 76:23 tasked 20:2 taught 55:8 tax 22:1 29:18 taxing 78:2 teach 54:22 teaching 55:11 team 62:23 66:17 83:23 teams 80:4 technology 9:24 14:3 25:20 31:11 37:8 39:15,17 55:8 63:6,13 tell 8:20 25:13,18 54:8 70:11 75:21 tells 59:8	temporarily 72:25 tens 17:12 tenure 32:6 term 12:6 terms 49:7 terrible 48:15 tertiary 49:17 testimony 6:11 6:13 8:3,4 19:15 30:13,17 88:1 thank 9:5 11:14 12:24,24 13:3 14:12 15:15 16:22,25 18:10 18:12 20:11,13 22:8,23 23:25 25:9,25 27:3 28:19 30:8,15 30:22 31:23 33:5,19,25 35:6 36:13,15,17 39:4 40:8 41:12 42:12 43:11 44:6 45:2 46:6 46:7 47:19 49:25 50:21 51:22 53:7 54:13 55:13 58:5 59:3,19 60:7 63:25 65:22 66:10 67:22 69:22,24 71:2 72:3 74:7 75:12 76:11 77:14 78:17 80:15 81:1 82:1 83:9,14 84:16 86:22 87:20 88:10,14 thanks 79:14 88:15 therapy 9:17,18 thing 42:17 66:20 think 8:9,21 14:9	18:8 21:11 34:9 60:1,4 61:24 66:7,9 69:2 78:25 79:4,5 84:4 87:2,11 third 47:6 84:1 Thomas 3:23 4:25 55:14,16 80:16,16 thorough 21:22 thought 48:2 thoughtful 26:23 thousands 22:1,4 three 10:24 11:5 12:10 13:6 29:19 32:7 55:19 56:9 83:18 thrive 81:14 tied 40:21 tight 79:23 time 6:23 8:11 11:15 12:11 16:22 18:13 19:11 43:23 44:2 49:17 52:19 53:7 58:5 63:15 71:12 77:21 78:17 82:1 84:3 86:22 89:11 timely 16:13 times 35:16 40:3 45:11 51:10 56:18 80:10 86:6 TIMMERMAN 27:4 Timmermann 2:19 27:5 tiny 69:8 72:15 today 6:12,14 7:25 8:14 15:16 31:10 50:25 66:5,20 69:25 71:23 88:7 today's 32:15	told 39:15 87:9 Tom 55:16 tomorrow 21:1 76:8 tonight 36:16 39:5 41:16 61:22 62:20 83:15 87:1,1 top 40:7 57:12 67:5,9 totally 39:16 tower 10:2 town 43:20 44:1 53:24 77:1 tracks 52:13 53:1 84:6 traffic 23:15 27:12,15 28:16 70:18 73:19 tragedy 53:16 train 60:20,22 84:2,6 transcript 89:9 89:10 transcription 89:9 transfer 57:20 transferred 27:9 transfers 12:12 Transit 42:24 translated 89:8 transport 32:12 transportation 31:19 42:21 43:1,5,10 56:21 60:19 74:4 79:3 79:9,11 transporter 48:13 transporting 56:14 trauma 65:16 travel 37:10 41:5 52:16 60:21 70:15 treasurer 53:10 treated 35:17
---	--	--	---	---

64:9 treatment 52:17 68:5 treatments 23:12 71:11 tried 53:14 tries 40:2 trivial 46:12 troubling 58:15 Trudy 3:22 54:15,16 true 10:21 19:23 38:6 66:20 89:10 truly 50:12 try 69:4 82:9 trying 69:11,12 turn 26:22 39:18 twice 27:11 47:12 71:8 two 10:23 12:4 23:16 32:21 34:2 64:7 69:3 71:18 80:19 83:18 84:20 two-lane 52:13 53:1 80:7 two-thirds 11:1 types 19:6	47:4 75:19,23 understanding 15:21 29:11 underwent 50:7 undesirable 16:7 unending 52:25 unfair 42:8 Unfortunately 22:10 85:18 uninsured 62:12 unique 49:15 74:4 unit 38:8 United 23:5 57:13 59:23 units 69:15 universe 41:23 University 27:23 27:24 unload 80:2 unmatched 56:5 unnecessarily 16:16 unnecessary 69:10,10 unquote 55:13 update 23:18 34:11 upgrade 24:10 26:20 uproot 46:12 up-to-date 55:10 urban 42:18 74:5 urge 65:2 68:19 73:23 use 11:5 28:17 29:20,23 39:19 57:14 65:10 72:22 88:8,9 usefulness 45:18 usually 82:14 utilized 39:16 68:9	values 86:12 valve 34:4 variables 7:20 vary 13:16 varying 41:18 72:18 vehicle 27:16 vehicles 79:24 verbatim 8:5 Verdu 2:12 18:11 18:12 versus 47:5 80:7 81:16 veteran 45:6,20 veterans 46:4 viable 46:10 vice-president 40:11 visibility 49:4 vision 26:17 34:18 visiting 63:14 visitor 39:20 52:7 visitors 39:22 40:4 41:5 Vivian 2:17 25:11,12 voice 16:11 27:6 28:25 47:23 57:8 80:17 void 16:9 volume 22:16 voluminous 7:15 volunteer 29:15 33:24 44:11 52:6 72:10,11 72:17 73:4 vote 8:12 78:18 Vowell-Steele 4:10 65:24,25 vulnerable 11:13 28:12 61:3	waits 22:20 walk 39:13,24 walker 72:14 walk-in 9:14 44:21 Wallace 5:3 81:3 81:4 want 7:23 11:9 13:2 14:7 17:25 26:5 31:3,4 55:7 59:12 60:17 62:3 66:5 66:6,6 69:24 76:6 79:13 wanting 11:25 wants 50:11 Ward 4:23 78:22 78:24 warm 48:12 warmers 48:11 Warren 17:17 Washington 27:24 44:15 59:15 60:3 79:7 wasn't 77:9 Watch 70:3 watched 69:7 Watching 32:12 water 59:25 way 11:2 43:20 46:19,23 48:16 61:2 69:5 79:24 79:25 82:16 83:25 ways 23:22 45:15 weakens 15:12 well-qualified 55:23 well-run 7:21 well-trained 55:23 went 69:11 71:7 west 11:24 43:2 44:10 65:25 66:3 73:18 Weston 3:7 37:15 37:16	Wetstone 72:5,6 we're 6:3,20 7:25 8:24 23:4 55:21 55:25 56:8 88:10 we've 18:4 87:4 whatsoever 87:2 wheelchair 72:15 wheelchairs 40:3 white 87:25 Wiegmann 2:23 31:25 32:1 wife 33:2 71:20 Wigginton 3:15 46:7,8 Wild 4:24 79:16 79:17 willing 12:2 67:8 win 42:10,10 windfall 16:20 wired 39:17 wise 27:13 79:3,9 wish 84:20 wonderful 71:24 83:24 word 9:12 words 10:25 work 9:18 18:16 45:6,24 53:23 53:25 56:17 61:6,18 66:1 68:4,8,11,15,15 74:24 worked 22:13 58:8 74:11 86:9 working 10:6 65:5 72:24 works 49:16 68:5 world 17:18 worse 23:15 73:20 76:23,24 wouldn't 78:8 writing 59:7 written 8:3,17 24:3 wrote 24:16
U				
ultimately 22:21 24:25 unable 72:22 unanimously 13:15 undergoing 31:20 undermine 22:2 underprivileged 62:16 underserved 11:2 17:23 26:9 34:15 62:13 64:25 82:24,25 understand 24:9 35:4 36:8 44:23	unquote 55:13 update 23:18 34:11 upgrade 24:10 26:20 uproot 46:12 up-to-date 55:10 urban 42:18 74:5 urge 65:2 68:19 73:23 use 11:5 28:17 29:20,23 39:19 57:14 65:10 72:22 88:8,9 usefulness 45:18 usually 82:14 utilized 39:16 68:9	wait 51:10 72:22 80:1 84:13 waiting 64:9,11	W	
	V			
	value 62:14 valued 10:8			

Y	1,500 44:24	20th 31:9	40s 14:19	78:14,21 81:6
year 13:5 22:16	10 22:24 56:11	200 1:16 9:19	400 53:20	81:19 84:13
23:4 27:11	67:5	41:9 89:6	41 3:10	86:4,18
46:13 59:10	10th 13:12	2003 71:6	42 3:11 70:19	65 4:9,10 78:21
63:1 64:20	100 47:12,17	2010 71:14	43 3:12 36:24	79:15
66:16 69:7	60:21 64:18	2012 62:9	59:4	66 4:11 58:20
76:14 77:20	106 47:8	2014 1:11 89:19	44 3:13	79:15
years 11:9 14:17	11 2:7 22:15 24:1	2016 58:17	45 3:14 52:5	67 4:12
14:18 18:20	111 60:4	21 2:15 35:8	59:20 81:16	68 4:13
22:14,16 23:15	111th 60:2	21st 61:19,20	46 3:15	69 4:14 81:2
29:17 32:3	12 2:8 44:16	63:6,12 83:7	47 3:16 61:13	
33:12,15 34:2	13 26:1 29:19	216 58:19,20	62:17 76:14	<hr/> 7 <hr/>
34:16 36:7,24	13,000 45:22	22 2:14	48 3:17	72:3 20:12
41:19,20 46:2	134 60:16,17	23 29:18 36:14	49 3:18 64:1	7:00 88:19
47:2 52:6 58:9	14 2:9 24:5 27:1	24 2:16 37:14		70 51:5 66:19
59:11 60:16,17	14-043 1:8 70:1	24/7 38:13	<hr/> 5 <hr/>	83:10
60:21 64:18	140 11:9 34:15	25 2:17 22:13	5 17:1	71 4:15 83:12
65:6 66:1,14	36:7 46:13	39:6	50 3:19 40:7 65:3	72 4:16 38:7
68:2 71:19	88:11,12	26 2:18 79:18	65:23	83:13
74:12 76:9	15 2:10 10:20	27 2:19,20 40:9	50s 14:19	73 4:17 10:17
79:19 86:10	14:17 30:9 33:8	47:16	51 3:20 65:23	85:23
88:11,12	48:3 75:4 81:16	28 2:21 42:14	52 66:11	74 4:18,19
yield 17:8	15th 71:15	29 42:15	53 3:21 67:23	75 4:20 11:7 86:7
young 8:25 33:6	150th 23:4		54 3:22 68:20	76 4:21
	153 59:11	<hr/> 3 <hr/>	55 3:23 69:23	77 4:22
Z	158 48:4	3 14:13	71:3 72:4	78 4:23
zero 42:5	159 84:2	30 2:22 29:16	56 71:3	79 4:24
Ziegler 3:9 39:7	16 28:20	66:1 68:2 75:5	57 3:24 72:4	
40:10,11	161 60:2	81:16 84:22,24	58 3:25 73:10	<hr/> 8 <hr/>
zip 10:16,24	17 2:11 27:18	85:2	59 4:3,4 73:10	89:15
zombie 71:14	31:24	31 2:23 44:8 45:3	74:8	80 4:25 5:3 69:7
Zoning 13:10	18 2:12 33:9	33 2:24,25		81 70:19
	66:16 85:3	34 3:3	<hr/> 6 <hr/>	82 5:4
\$	1861 59:10	35 3:4 48:22 50:2	6 2:2	83 5:5
\$12.5 41:10	1875 18:6	36 3:5,6 71:11	60 4:5 74:8,20	84 5:6
\$228 47:14	19 19:2 33:20	37 3:7	75:3	85 5:7 29:6 56:3
\$25 77:2	66:14	38 51:23,24	60s 14:19	75:17
\$300 21:20 26:7	1984 13:7	39 3:8 54:14	61 4:6	86 5:8
\$365 47:15	1992 55:1		619 58:16,20	87 29:22
\$8 79:5		<hr/> 4 <hr/>	62 4:7 13:5	88 5:10,11
	<hr/> 2 <hr/>	4 15:17 35:20	62201 10:16	
0	2 1:11	48:1	62220 1:17 89:6	<hr/> 9 <hr/>
043 24:5 27:2	2nd 44:15	4th 44:16 89:19	63 4:8 56:4 76:12	92:4 9:15 22:9
	20 2:13 10:19	4:59 6:1	77:15	
1	14:18 29:22	40 3:9 18:20	64 32:3 47:24	
1 11:16 84:22	33:20 69:19	35:11 36:21	52:4 53:2 60:4	
85:1	81:16 86:10	51:24,24 55:15	62:22 72:1	